

Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies

Volume 3 Issue 2 June 2017



Intracoronary Imaging and Acute Coronary Syndromes Acute Myocardial Infarction in the ICU Stem Cells in Ischemic Cardiac Injury Vulnerable Plaque

ISSN 2457-550X print 2457-5518 online Editor-in-Chief Imre BENEDEK

www.jce.ro



Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies

Volume 3 Issue 2 June 2017

Contents

EDITORIAL

59 The Hemodynamic Impact of Unstable Coronary Plaques — Do We Have the Evidence? Theodora Benedek

REVIEW

61 Monitoring Acute Myocardial Infarction Complicated with Cardiogenic Shock — from the Emergency Room to Coronary Care Units Andreea Barcan, Zsuzsanna Suciu, Emese Rapolti

ORIGINAL RESEARCH

72 A Comparative Preliminary Study on CT Contrast Attenuation Gradient Versus Invasive FFR in Patients with Unstable Angina

Marius Orzan, Mihaela Dobra, Monica Chițu

CLINICAL UPDATE

81 Cardiac Stem Cell-based Regenerative Therapy for the Ischemic Injured Heart a Short Update 2017

Mariann Gyöngyösi, Dominika Lukovic, Katrin Zlabinger, Ljubica Mandic, Johannes Winkler, Alfred Gugerell

CASE SERIES

84 Coronary Artery Malformations Presenting as Acute Coronary Syndromes: A Case Series Laura Jani, Roxana Hodas, Elena Beganu, Lehel Bordi

CASE REPORT

- 89 Symptomatic Coronary–Pulmonary Fistula Revealed with Coronary CT Angiography Sára Papp, István Ferenc Édes, Béla Merkely, Pál Maurovich– Horvat, Mihály Károlyi
- **94** Intracoronary Imaging in the Management of a Complex and Recurrent Acute Coronary Syndrome Associated With Multiple Comorbidities. A Case Report

Ioana Rodean, Elisabeta Himcinschi, Alexandra Tirca, Daniel Cernica



Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies

Editorial Board

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF

Imre Benedek University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Tîrgu Mureş, Romania

MANAGING EDITOR

Theodora Benedek University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Tîrgu Mureş, Romania

EDITORIAL BOARD

Şerban Bălănescu University of Medicine and Pharmacy "Carol Davila", București, Romania

Mircea Cinteză University of Medicine and Pharmacy "Carol Davila", București, Romania István Édes University of Debrecen, Hungary

Tamás Forster University of Szeged, Hungary

Dietmar Glogar University of Vienna, Austria

Mariann Gyöngyösi Medical University of Vienna, Austria

Ota Hlinomaz University of Brno, Czech Republic

Adrian Iancu University of Medicine and Pharmacy "Iuliu Hațieganu", Cluj-Napoca, Romania

Róbert Gábor Kiss Semmelweis University, Budapest , Hungary

Béla Merkely Semmelweis University, Budapest, Hungary Ario Santini University of Edinburgh, United Kingdom

Tamás Simor University of Pécs, Hungary

Tamás Szili-Török Erasmus Medical Center, Rotterdam, the Netherlands

Dragoș Vinereanu University of Medicine and Pharmacy "Carol Davila", București, Romania

TECHNICAL EDITOR

Zoltán Sárkány

INDEXING

The Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies is indexed in the following international databases:

- Baidu Scholar
- Celdes
- CNKI Scholar (China National Knowledge Infrastructure)
- CNPIEC
- EBSCO Discovery Service
- Google Scholar

- J-Gate
- Naviga (Softweco)
- Primo Central (ExLibris)
- ReadCube
- Summon (Serials Solutions/ProQuest)
- TDOne (TDNet)
- WorldCat (OCLC)



Aims and scope

The Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies is the official journal of the Transylvanian Association of Transvascular Therapy and Transplantation Kardiomed, Tîrgu Mureş, Romania, and is published quarterly.

The Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies aims to publish top quality papers related to acute conditions in any cardiovascular pathology.

The journal will mainly focus on recent advances in the field of diagnosis and treatment of the most common causes of cardiovascular emergencies, including acute coronary syndromes, acute heart failure, acute aortic diseases, pulmonary embolism, peripheral arterial diseases or cardiac arrhythmia. Interdisciplinary approaches will be extremely welcomed, presenting new advances in the approach of different other pathologies (i.e. stroke) from the cardiovascular perspective.

The Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies will publish high-quality basic and clinical research related to these

topics, in a common approach that will integrate the clinical studies with the pre-clinical work dedicated to discovery of new mechanisms involved in the development and progression of acute cardiovascular conditions.

Especially in the case of acute coronary syndromes, the journal will try to provide the entire cardiology community with the perspective of the regional cardiology networks in Central and Eastern European countries, reflecting the regional model of care in cardiovascular acute conditions.

The journal will primarily focus on publishing original research papers, but also other types of materials (such as review articles, case reports, state-of-the-art papers, comments to editor, etc) will be extremely welcomed.

The Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies has institutional support from the Transylvanian Association of Transvascular Therapy and Transplantation Kardiomed, Tîrgu Mureş, Romania, the owner of the journal.



EDITORIAL



The Hemodynamic Impact of Unstable Coronary Plaques — Do We Have the Evidence?

Theodora Benedek

Laboratory of Advanced Research in Multimodality Cardiac Imaging, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Tîrgu Mureș, Romania

In the last years, estimation of the functional relevance of a coronary artery stenosis has raised an increased interest, and new imaging-derived parameters have been proposed as promising tools for this application. Invasive FFR represents nowadays the gold standard for the estimation of lesion significance, while noninvasive CT-FFR has been proposed as an alternative technique with good sensitivity and positive predictive value for predicting an FFR <0.8, which is the reference value for classifying a lesion as significant.

Transluminal attenuation gradient (TAG) by computed tomography angiography (CTA) has been suggested to represent a faster alternative to invasive FFR or to noninvasive FFR-CT for assessing lesion-specific ischemia. In a recent meta-analysis, corrected coronary opacification decrease was an independent predictor of major adverse cardiac events (MACE) in patients with coronary artery stenosis, adding long term prognostic value over clinical predictors or classical biomarkers.¹ The usefulness of TAG in plaque characterization is especially obvious in highly calcified lesions, in which the presence of calcium precludes good quality imaging of the coronary plaques.² In these cases, TAG can significantly contribute to the reclassification of stenosis degree and to choosing the most appropriate therapeutic strategy.

It has been proposed that noninvasive CTA-based lesion-specific ischemia will represent the gatekeeper to the cardiac catheterization laboratory in a close future, as soon as the technique and its application will be validated by large trials.³ TAG, myocardial perfusion, and CT and CT-FFR are the most common studied imaging tools for the assessment of lesion-specific ischemia, because ischemia-guided revascularization can significantly improve patient outcomes.⁴ CT-FFR proved superior to TAG, CTAevaluated stenosis degree or the combination of the two in terms of diagnostic accuracy in the DISCOVER-FLOW and DeFACTO studies.⁵

However, little is known in present about the role of plaque vulnerability degree in increasing the functional significance of a stenosis. Morphological and functional quantitative plaque assessment using CTA can provide us relevant information on the presence of vulnerability markers inside an atheromatous plaque, with the concomitant calculation of parameters reflecting functional significance such as TAG, myocardial perfusion, or CT-FFR.⁶ A study on a limited number of patients, published in this number of JCE by Orzan et al. shows a good correlation between noninvasive TAG and invasive FFR (r = 0.7, p = 0.01) in the culprit lesions of patients with acute coronary syndromes, at the same time proving that the presence of vulnerability markers inside a plaque (an increased amount of necrotic core or a higher plaque burden) are associated with higher TAG values.⁷ These findings suggest that the presence of vulnerability features inside a coronary plaque could increase the functional significance of a coronary lesion, and that vulnerable plaques could have a stronger impact on the myocardial ischemia than nonvulnerable ones with the same morphological severity.

However, the value of this interesting study is significantly altered by the low number of cases enrolled, being actually a pilot study. This could also represent an explanation for the lack of statistical significance in many of the associations studied, as the number of cases was not sufficient to generate statistical power. A future extension of the study should provide not only a higher number of patients for data validation, but also more applications of CTA such as myocardial perfusion imaging or shear stress assessment at the site of vulnerable lesions, in order to explore all the potential inter-relations between vulnerable plaques and associated ischemia. This could be particularly important as there are no large studies published so far to elucidate the hypothesis that vulnerable plaques can have an increased impact on the distal blood flow, causing more severe ischemia as compared with stable plaques.

The role of inflammation in the complex process of atheromatous plaque formation is also not negligible, and the authors mention the potential role of inflammation and local shear stress in plaque progression. Taking into consideration that an augmented inflammation can lead to plaque vulnerabilization, at the same time altering the local coronary blood flow and shear stress distal to the plaque, an extension of this study could also address the relation between the elevation of inflammatory biomarkers, the alteration of coronary flow, and the resulting myocardial ischemia. In this way, the study could provide the necessary evidence to demonstrate that plaque vulnerabilization can lead to an increased functional significance of the lesion, reflected in a lower coronary perfusion distal to the lesion and a more severe lesion-specific ischemia.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to disclose.

REFERENCES

- Benz DC, Mikulici F, Grani C, et al. Long-term outcome prediction by functional parameters derived from coronary computed tomography angiography. Int J Cardiol. 2017 May 24. pii: S0167-5273(17)30601-0. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2017.05.083. [Epub ahead of print]
- 2. Fengfeng Y, Jie D, Wei W, et al. Evaluation of stenosis severity of coronary calcified lesions using transluminal attenuationgradient: clinical application of 320-row volume CT. Minerva Med. 2017 Mar 1. doi: 10.23736/S0026-4806.17.04862-5. [Epub ahead of print]
- 3. Hecht HS, Narula J, Fearon WF. Fractional Flow Reserve and Coronary Computed Tomographic Angiography: A Review and Critical Analysis. Circ Res. 2016;119(2):300–16. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.116.307914.
- 4. Koo HJ, Yang DH, Kim YH, et al. CT-based myocardial ischemia evaluation: quantitative angiography, transluminal attenuationgradient, myocardial perfusion, and CT-derived fractional flow reserve. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2016;321:1-19. doi: 10.1007/s10554-015-0825-5. Epub 2015 Dec 14.
- Nakanishi R, Matsumoto S, Alani A, et al. Diagnostic performance of transluminal attenuation gradient and fractional flow reserve by coronary computed tomographic angiography (FFR(CT)) compared to invasive FFR: a subgroup analysis from the DISCOVER-FLOW and DeFACTO studies. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2015;31:1251-9. doi: 10.1007/ s10554-015-0666-2.
- 6. Tesche C, Cecco CN, Caruso D, et al. Coronary CT angiography derived morphological and functional quantitative plaque markers correlated with invasive fractional flow reserve for detecting hemodynamically significant stenosis. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2016;10:199–206. doi: 10.1016/j. jcct.2016.03.002.
- 7. Orzan M, Dobra M, Chitu M. A comparative preliminary study on CT contrast attenuation gradient versus invasive FFR in patients with unstable angina. J Cardiovasc Emerg. 2017;2:...





REVIEW

Monitoring Acute Myocardial Infarction Complicated with Cardiogenic Shock — from the Emergency Room to Coronary Care Units

Andreea Barcan¹, Zsuzsanna Suciu², Emese Rapolti³

¹ Mediaș Municipal Hospital, Romania

² Gheorgheni City Hospital, Romania

³ Cardiovascular Rehabilitation Hospital, Covasna, Romania

ABSTRACT

Cardiogenic shock remains the leading cause of death in patients hospitalized for acute myocardial infarction, despite many advances encountered in the last years in reperfusion, mechanical, and pharmacological therapies addressed to stabilization of the hemodynamic condition of these critical patients. Such patients require immediate initiation of the most effective therapy, as well as a continuous monitoring in the Coronary Care Unit. Novel biomarkers have been shown to improve diagnosis and risk stratification in patients with cardiogenic shock, and their proper use may be especially important for the identification of the critical condition, leading to prompt therapeutic interventions. The aim of this review was to evaluate the current literature data on complex biomarker assessment and monitoring of patients with acute myocardial infarction complicated with cardiogenic shock in the Coronary Care Unit.

Keywords: acute myocardial infarction, cardiogenic shock, biomarkers, coronary care unit monitoring

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: April 27, 2017 Accepted: May 21, 2017

CORRESPONDENCE

Zsuzsanna Suciu

Bul. Lacu Roșu nr. 16 535500 Gheorgheni, Romania Tel: +40 266 364 008 E-mail: szoke_zsuzsanna@yahoo.com

Cardiogenic shock (CS) remains the leading cause of death in patients hospitalized for acute myocardial infarction (AMI), occurring in 7% to 10% of AMI patients.^{1–4} In-hospital mortality rates for CS complicating AMI are reaching 50%, and short-term prognosis is linked to the severity of hemodynamic disturbances.⁵ Several studies have suggested that short-term mortality in CS ranges between 42% and 48%, and that most patients will succumb due to multiple organ failure as a consequence of organ hypoperfusion.^{6–8}

CS implies a systolic blood pressure lower than 90 mmHg for more than 30 minutes, caused by a severe

myocardial dysfunction, leading to systemic hypoperfusion. The clinical signs of CS can vary from decreased diuresis and indicators of peripheral vasoconstriction to altered mental status.⁹

Hemodynamic changes in CS trigger various biochemical pathways due to tissue ischemia, elevated systemic inflammation, cellular apoptosis, neurohormonal activation, and extracellular matrix degradation.^{10–13} CS patients undergo rapid changes in their clinical, biochemical, and hemodynamic status, either due to the disease itself, or secondary to the multitude of therapeutic interventions. The proper determination and use of complex biomarkers that illustrate such changes may be highly important for identifying the critical condition, leading to prompt therapeutic interventions, as well as for risk stratification.¹⁴ Novel biomarkers have been under intensive research in the last years in an attempt to identify predictors for the evolution of this critical disease.

Nevertheless, AMI patients complicated with CS require immediate diagnosis and management that should include a continuous monitoring in the Coronary Care Unit (CCU) besides invasive or noninvasive therapies. A careful monitoring could be helpful for the immediate detection of changes in the clinical, hemodynamic, and biochemical status, resulting in the timely initiation of the appropriate intervention and thus reducing mortality.

The aim of this article was to review the current literature data on complex biomarker assessment and monitoring of patients with AMI complicated with CS in the CCU.

SERUM BIOMARKERS IN AMI COMPLICATED WITH CARDIOGENIC SHOCK

The most used biomarkers in acute cardiovascular settings include myocardial injury enzymes, parameters that express hemodynamic stress, systemic inflammation markers, as well as other emerging biomarkers such as extracellular matrix degradation indicators or micro-RNAs. These biomarkers can be extremely important in monitoring response to treatment and for risk stratification in critical care conditions, helping to better guide the therapy of acute heart failure patients and leading to improvement in clinical management and outcomes.^{15,16}

MARKERS FOR MYOCARDIAL INJURY IN THE EMERGENCY ROOM

Creatine kinase (CK) is an enzyme that was described in 1965 as a biomarker for myocardial injury, having a sensitivity of 90%, but a low specificity for the detection of myocardial infarction.¹⁷ CK is detected in the serum at 12 hours from the onset of myocardial damage, peaks in 24 to 35 hours and normalizes in 48 to 72 hours, this dynamic making it inappropriate for early diagnosis of AMI. Despite its low specificity (increasing as well in other conditions such as hemolysis, muscle damage, rhabdomyolysis, burns, trauma, sepsis, or pregnancy), the creatine kinase assay is still used for the diagnosis of AMI due to its relatively low costs and wide availability.^{18,19}

CK-MB (creatine kinase – myocardium brain) is one of the three major isoenzymes of CK, found in high concentrations in the cardiac muscle, as well as in lower levels in the brain and skeletal muscles.²⁰ CK–MB presents similar releasing patterns to that of CK, and shows high specificity and sensitivity in detecting AMI, being more reliable in the 12–24–hour time window from the onset of AMI. Nevertheless, CK–MB has been shown effective in identifying AMI patients presenting in the emergency department with acute chest pain with a nonspecific ECG, thus allowing timely reperfusion therapies.^{21,22}

The current gold standard biomarker for myocardial infarction is considered to be cardiac troponin, which is highly specific for the cardiac muscle.²³ Troponin assays have become widely available and are used in cardiovascular emergency settings, as they allow the identification of acute myocardial infarction at 6 hours from the onset of symptoms, having a sensitivity of 80.75% and a specificity of 63.8%.^{24,25} The newer high-sensitivity assays can detect lower levels of troponin (3 pg/mL) within a shorter time from MI onset (3 to 4 hours from the onset of symptoms).²⁴ Despite its high diagnostic accuracy, false positive results may be encountered, caused by troponin elevation in conditions with increased oxygen demand, reduced cardiac output, or ventricular strain, such as heart failure, pulmonary embolism, or septic shock.²⁶ Other noncardiac causes for elevated troponin levels are anemia, renal failure, pulmonary disorders, ischemic and hemorrhagic cerebrovascular events, or intense exercise.27,28 Also, an increased level of troponin in heart failure patients has been linked to poorer outcomes, regardless of the presence of AMI, and elevated high-sensitive troponin expresses a considerably higher amount of myocardial injury in patients with heart failure, thus being a useful risk stratification biomarker.^{29–31} Moreover, a sub-study of the Global Registry of Acute Coronary Events (GRACE) on 16,318 non-ST elevation myocardial infarction patients revealed that increased levels of troponin were associated with higher rates of cardiac arrest, new heart failure, cardiogenic shock, and death.³²

Myoglobin is a myocardial necrosis marker that can be detected in the blood stream within the first 3 hours from the onset of MI symptoms, but it lacks myocardial specificity, as it is raised in skeletal muscle damage, trauma, electrical cardioversion, renal disease, and patients with genetic muscular disorders.¹⁹ The kinetics of plasmatic myoglobin levels have been shown to be a reliable way for assessing the coronary artery patency following throm-bolytic therapy in MI patients; increased baseline levels of this enzyme were observed in patients who did not respond to streptokinase, while there was a significantly higher myoglobin release among responders to throm-bolysis as compared to non-responders.³³

The Heart-Type Fatty Acid Binding Protein (H-FABP) is one of the most abundant proteins in the cardiac muscle, absent from the plasma or interstitial fluid, that is released during an episode of myocardial necrosis.³⁴ H-FABP is released into the blood stream within 2 hours from symptom onset, with a peak at 4 to 6 hours, having an over 80% sensitivity in diagnosing AMI. Serial determinations of H-FABP are useful for the diagnosis of AMI, for identifying patients in need of reperfusion therapies, for detecting re-infarctions, as well as for estimating the infarct size.³⁵ As in case of myoglobin, the levels of H-FABP can be elevated in other non-cardiac conditions such as renal failure, muscular trauma, traumatic cardiopulmonary resuscitation, or intramuscular injections, causing interference with the results of the assays. Some studies have questioned the role of myoglobin and H-FABP in the early detection of AMI, stating that cardiac troponins are more specific and possess higher diagnostic accuracy.^{36,37}

BIOMARKERS FOR RISK ASSESSMENT IN THE CORONARY CARE UNIT

No reliable indicators have been established for the early risk assessment of developing heart failure or CS in AMI patients; however, various biomarkers that reflect the evolution towards ventricular dysfunction have been shown to associate with poorer outcomes after an acute coronary event.

Soluble ST 2 (sST2) is a novel marker expressing inflammation and interstitial fibrosis associated with heart failure that is up-regulated during myocardial strain as well as post-AMI. Soluble ST 2 has been shown to illustrate progressive decongestion in acute heart failure, and it has been demonstrated that circulating levels of sST2 decreased after 1 month in cases where mechanical circulatory assisting devices were used.^{38–40}

Natriuretic peptides (NP) with the 3 isoenzymes: atrial NP, brain NP (BNP), and NT-proBNP, act as protective hormones that counteract the physiologic abnormalities of myocardial dysfunction and injury.⁴¹ BNP has also diagnostic and prognostic value in myocardial infarction, as a serum level higher than 30 pmol/L was shown to be highly sensitive for diagnosing AMI, with a negative predictive value of 96%.⁴² Furthermore, BNP is an efficient risk stratification tool for short- and long-term major adverse cardiac events following an AMI. In combination with echocardiographic assessment of left ventricular ejection fraction, BNP leads to an increased predictive capacity for death, heart failure, and repeated ischemic episodes.^{42,43}

Co-peptin is a plasmatic peptide that increases in critical conditions such as shock, sepsis, stroke, or cardiovascular diseases, carrying diagnostic and prognostic value for myocardial injury. Persistently elevated levels of co-peptin after 3 to 5 days post-AMI are associated with higher rates of mortality and re-admissions for heart failure, and if associated with NT-proBNP assessment, it provides a more accurate risk prediction tool in AMI patients.^{44,45}

INFLAMMATORY BIOMARKERS IN ACUTE CORONARY SYNDROMES AND CRITICAL CONDITIONS

The systemic inflammatory response occurring in cardiogenic shock due to AMI is caused by myocardial necrosis, generalized tissue hypoperfusion, and hypoxia.⁴⁶ Several inflammatory cytokines, including interleukins (IL-6, IL8), tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α), Creactive protein (CRP), and soluble adhesion molecules, show increased levels in AMI complicated with CS.^{47–49} The elevated baseline levels of inflammatory biomarkers have high predictive power for the development of CS and mortality in this patient population. A sub-study of the COMMA trial showed that increased values in the serum levels of IL-6, TNF- α , and CRP predicted the combined mortality and CS in AMI patients.⁵⁰

C-reactive protein is an acute inflammatory response protein that can be elevated in subjects with atherosclerosis. This biomarker expresses an enhanced inflammation, and is especially increased in acute coronary syndromes. Furthermore, an increased level of CRP has been linked to worse outcomes following an acute coronary event.^{51–56} Elevated plasmatic CRP concentrations are associated with the worsening of the hemodynamic and neurohormonal state of heart failure patients, being a valuable predictor for ischemic and non-ischemic complications.⁵⁷ Also, elevated levels of high-sensitive CRP (hs-CRP) have been associated with increased short-term death rates in AMI patients who underwent primary coronary angioplasty.^{58–60}

Interleukin-6 is the main promoter of CRP production at the level of the liver, being involved in acute inflammation, macrophage activity, hemato- and thrombopoiesis, and stem cell function. Also, the plasma concentration of IL-6 was shown to independently predict 30-day mortality in AMI patients with CS.⁴⁹ A study on 75 AMI patients who underwent primary angioplasty found significant correlations between increased levels of IL-6 and CRP and impairment of left ventricular systolic and diastolic function, as well as a good predictive power of these biomarkers for the development of systolic and diastolic dysfunction at 6 months.⁶¹ Pentatraxin-3 (PTX-3) is a novel biomarker linked with the inflammatory response in heart failure patients, being shown to correlate with poor evolution of heart failure and with major adverse cardiac events in patients with known diastolic heart failure.^{62,63} Also, PTX-3 levels have been proposed as prognostic markers for adverse events in patients with unstable angina and myocardial infarction.⁶⁴

Procalcitonin is an inflammatory response biomarker produced by the parathyroid gland, which has been correlated with the severity of organ injury in AMI and CS, being used as a guiding tool for treatment and risk stratification in severe heart failure patients.^{65–68}

EMERGING BIOMARKERS IN MYOCARDIAL INFARCTION - EXTRACELLULAR MATRIX REMODELING AND MIRNAS

The extracellular matrix (ECM) is the complex network within the intercellular space that has critical signaling functions. ECM provides the mechanical support for the myocardial fibers to perform their mechanical and biochemical function, and regulates cell proliferation, adhesion, and migration.⁶⁹ Following myocardial infarction, cardiac cells undergo necrosis and are replaced by a scar that is mainly composed by ECM components. Several components of the ECM have been linked to cardiac fibrosis and remodeling after an acute cardiac event. Galectin-3 is a complex biomarker that is elevated in patients with important ventricular remodeling following AMI complicated with acute heart failure. The PRIDE trial demonstrated that elevated levels of Galectin-3 are highly predictive for 60-day mortality rates and re-admissions in the hospital for acute heart failure.^{70–74}

Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), with their various isoenzymes, are biomarkers involved in the degradation of ECM components, together with serine proteases.75 MMP-2 is activated during cardiac injury due to increased oxidative stress, resulting in the cleavage of intracellular contractility substrates in the cardiac myocytes such as troponin I and myosin light chain.⁷⁶ Concentrations of MMP-1 were shown to be significantly higher in patients with reduced systolic function. At the same time, MMP-2, MMP-9, and MMP-7, which express an enhanced collagen turnover, were more increased in subjects with diastolic dysfunction.77 According to the I-PRESERVE trial results, elevated levels of MMPs were associated with a higher incidence of the composite end-point of death due to heart failure, repeated hospitalizations, and all-cause mortality in patients with diastolic heart failure.78

Non-coding micro-ribonucleic acids (miRNAs) have recently emerged as useful risk stratification tools for the

development of heart failure following an AMI. The identification of this new class of biomarkers could contribute to triggering prompt therapeutic intervention for preventing this potentially fatal complication.⁷⁹ Many gene alterations have been examined for myocardial infarction response and the integration of mRNA and messenger RNAs in a genetic profile, which could help in elucidating the mechanisms of MI development, providing novel biomarkers for risk stratification following an acute coronary event.^{80–82} However, these promising tools are yet to be applied in clinical practice and require further research.

HEMODYNAMIC MONITORING IN THE CORONARY CARE UNIT

Various devices can be used in the CCUs, in order to provide essential information regarding the clinical and hemodynamic status of complicated AMI cases.

NONINVASIVE MONITORING IN THE CCU

One the most useful devices in the CCUs are represented by continuous surface electrocardiogram (ECG) monitoring systems, which offer continuous monitoring for 2-3days following an AMI, or throughout the entire period of hemodynamic instability. These systems allow the early identification of arrhythmias and conduction disturbances as well as ST-segment and T-wave changes.⁸³ ST-segment and T-wave changes can reveal repeated episodes of ischemia in the early post-AMI period, or can indicate an inefficient reperfusion therapy, which can serve as predictors for negative outcomes.84-88 Furthermore, it has been demonstrated that more than three ischemic events, or more than one hour repeated ischemic event on the continuous ECG tracing records indicate a three-vessel coronary artery disease or severe coronary atherosclerosis.^{84,87,88}

The evaluation of arterial oxygen saturation with the use of pulse oximetry is used for noninvasively detecting the ventilatory status of the patients in the CCU. The technique is based on the photometric analysis of the pulse wave in the fingernail, requiring a systolic blood pressure of more than 85 mmHg. Therefore, clinical situations in which the patients present hypovolemia, low blood pressure, CS, or other types of shock associated with decreased tissular perfusion, can impair the evaluation of ventilatory status using this method.⁸⁹ Tissular hypoperfusion is the most common event that proceeds multiple organ dysfunction during shock.⁹⁰ Another method for the non-invasive assessment of tissue oxygenation includes near-

infrared spectroscopy (NIRS), a technique that monitors muscular tissue oxygenation (StO₂) using infrared light absorption, through placement of a noninvasive sensor at the level of the thenar eminence. It has been shown that the normalization of StO₂ levels is associated with improved outcomes in patients with hemorrhagic shock, and that low levels of the same parameter were correlated with the development of multiple organ dysfunction of trauma patients.^{90–93}

The evaluation of body temperature can offer important information on the overall status of the critically ill patient, as fever is a negative prognostic factor that can indicate elevated systemic inflammation or infection, while a decreased peripheral temperature is a sign of decreased tissue perfusion.94-98 Body temperature is assessed through peripheral (tympanic membrane, temporal artery, axillary, or oral), or central (pulmonary artery catheter, urinary bladder, esophageal, or rectal) methods. However, a meta-analysis on 75 studies that assessed the accuracy of peripheral thermometry for the estimation of core body temperature stated that peripheral thermometers should not be used if the body temperature will influence the therapeutic management, as they do not present an acceptable clinical accuracy.99,100 Fever can be an appropriate response to infection, and one study showed a lower in-hospital mortality rate in patients with peak temperatures of 39-39.4 °C compared to peak temperatures of 36.5-36.9 °C (OR, 0.56; 95% CI 0.48-0.66).101

Diuresis monitoring (urine output on a given time frame) is of essence in the CCU, as it can provide relevant information on the renal function and hydration status of the patient, helping to guide fluid and diuretic therapy.⁹⁴ A normal urine output ranges between 0.5-1 mL/kg/h, while the presence of oliguria, a diuresis of less than 500 mL over a 24-hour period, might indicate a decreased renal perfusion that could be related to the onset of acute heart failure.^{102,103} The presence of oliguria in critically ill subjects with AMI is a sensitive marker of acute kidney injury, and it has been shown to be linked to higher mortality rates in these patients.^{104,105} Patients with CS secondary to AMI present decreased arterial pressure and an overall organ hypoperfusion, which leads to hypotensioninduced renal injury. The main cause of acute kidney insufficiency in critically ill AMI patients is acute circulatory failure, through a pre-renal mechanism.¹⁰⁶ A mean arterial pressure (MAP) of over 65 mmHg is required to avoid organ failures, including renal dysfunction.¹⁰⁷ An additional cause of renal dysfunction in patients with AMI is contrast-induced nephropathy, a complication of contrast media administration during coronary angiography and the third most common cause of hospital-acquired acute renal injury.¹⁰⁸

MONITORING HEMODYNAMIC STATUS IN THE CCU

Usually, continuous recording of blood pressure and cardiac output (CO) is essential for the optimization of diuretic, inotropic, and vasodilator therapies in critical patients admitted in the CCU.¹⁰⁹ The finger-cuff technology can provide continuous noninvasive monitoring of BP and cardiac output, using a cuff placed around the finger for continuous BP measurement and beat-to-beat cardiac output calculation through pulse contouring.¹¹⁰ Several studies have shown that this method is comparable to invasive monitoring systems.^{111,112}

The noninvasive evaluation of stroke volume and cardiac output can be achieved using thoracic electrical impedance, ultrasound, and pulse contour analysis.^{113,114} The parameters assessed with cardio-impedance methods are the fluid content of the thoracic cavity, which has a negative correlation with thoracic impedance, ventricular preload, and left ventricular contractility, thus allowing the estimation of cardiac output, systemic vascular resistance, and the overall mechanical function of the left ventricle. However, systems that use electrical impedance to estimate CO cannot be used in certain situations that include septic shock, aortic valve replacement, uncontrolled hypertension, arrhythmias, the presence of an intra-aortic balloon pump, body weight of more than 155 kg or less than 30 kg, as well as a heart rate above 200 beats per minute.^{115–117} Pulse contour analysis systems are based on the fact that the area under the systolic segment of the arterial pulse wave is correlated with the stroke volume.¹¹⁸ The first and most used device that uses pulse wave contour and thermo-dilution for CO evaluation is the minimally invasive PiCCO system (PULSION medical system, Munich, Germany), which requires a central venous line for cold saline injection and an arterial cannulation for placement of the temperature sensor that records the thermodilution curve.¹¹⁹ In addition, the PiCCO system can assess intrathoracic blood volume, global enddiastolic volume, and extravascular lung water, allowing the measurement of cardiac preload and pulmonary edema quantification.¹²⁰ The Non-Invasive Cardiac Output (NICO) monitoring device is based on partial re-inhalation of CO₂, using Fick's equation applied to carbon dioxide, and its accuracy is comparable to that of the gold standard thermodilution technique.121

Although transthoracic echocardiography cannot provide continuous hemodynamic measurements, it is the best bedside method to repeatedly evaluate the cardiac function, regional wall motion abnormalities, left ventricular ejection fraction, pulmonary artery pressure, aortic flows, and stroke volume, as well as acute complications occurring during the acute ischemic events, such as valve regurgitation, cardiac tamponade, left ventricular wall or papillary muscle rupture.^{122–124} Transesophageal echocardiography is a useful tool in hemodynamically unstable patients under mechanical ventilation; despite of the associated inter and intraprocedural variability, the method has been validated in agreement to the thermodilution method in measuring the cardiac output.^{125,126} Moreover, the esophageal Doppler flexible probe can measure the aortic flow by multiplying the cross-sectional area with the velocity, which will allow the estimation of the left ventricular stroke volume. The major limitation of this method is that it provides measurements from the descending aorta (only 70% of the total flow), and that discrepancies appear in case of aortic coarctation, aneurysms, or in the presence of an intra-aortic balloon pump.¹²⁷ Nevertheless, the evaluation of stroke volume with esophageal Doppler has been shown to be in concordance with well-established invasive methods.128,129

INVASIVE MONITORING OF HEMODYNAMIC PARAMETERS IN THE CORONARY CARE UNIT

Invasive monitoring in the CCU is performed when the hemodynamic status of the patients is not stabilized and requires additional invasive measures.¹³⁰

The invasive evaluation of blood pressure is achieved by placing a catheter in a superficial artery (radial, femoral, or pedis artery), which is connected to a transducer that transforms the mechanical pulse wave into a pressure curve. Analysis of the invasive arterial pressure waveform allows the estimation of CO and ventricular ejection fraction, and the invasive measurements are performed simultaneously with the noninvasive evaluation of blood pressure.^{131,132}

Central venous pressure (CVP) is a marker that illustrates intravascular volume and right ventricular function, being measured by inserting a catheter in the superior caval system (subclavian or internal jugular vein), with continuous ECG recording, under local anesthesia. An increased CVP is suggestive of decreased ventricular function, increased venous return, increased systemic vascular resistance or elevated intrathoracic pressures. The assessment of CVP is of utmost importance in hemodynamically unstable AMI patients, as it guides fluid administration in this critical condition.¹³³ The invasive assessment of CO and stroke volume is performed by Swan Ganz catheterization using the thermodilution method, which also allows the evaluation of right cardiac pressures and the pulmonary capillary wedge pressure, being largely used in CCUs for invasive hemodynamic monitoring.^{134–137} Other invasively assessed parameters used in the CCU for critical AMI patients are those reflecting ventricular contractility such as the left ventricular stroke volume and the mechanical work, which can indicate whether inotropes or vasodilator therapies are required.^{138,139}

The pressures in the right ventricular and pulmonary artery illustrate the pulmonary circulation, while the capillary wedge pressure reflects the end-diastolic pressure in the left ventricle, indicating the preload alteration and estimating the systolic and diastolic function of the left heart chambers.^{140,141} Furthermore, the pulmonary capillary wedge pressure evaluation provides information on the hemodynamic impact of various acute complication of MI such as ischemic mitral regurgitation, interventricular septum defect, or newly developed intracardiac shunts of papillary muscle rupture with acute mitral regurgitation.¹⁴²

CONCLUSION

CS is a life-threatening complication of AMI that requires intensive monitoring of the hemodynamic, biochemical, and inflammatory status, being essential in providing a proper and complex diagnostic and therapeutic management, as well as for accurate risk stratification. Complex serum biomarker panels able to identify early changes in the clinical status, to detect high risk patients, and to evaluate response to treatment should be introduced in current clinical practice for a proper and prompt therapeutic intervention. Also, various invasive and noninvasive monitoring techniques should be used as complementary tools for guiding diagnosis and treatment in acute coronary care units.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

REFERENCES

- 1. Reynolds HR, Hochman JS. Cardiogenic shock: current concepts and improving outcomes. Circulation. 2008;117:686-697. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.613596.
- Hochman JS. Cardiogenic shock complicating acute myocardial infarction: expanding the paradigm. Circulation. 2003;107:2998-3002. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000075927.67673. F2.

- 3. Khalid L, Dhakam S. A Review of Cardiogenic Shock in Acute Myocardial Infarction. Current Cardiology Reviews. 2008;4:34-40. doi: 10.2174/157340308783565456.
- Hochman JS, Sleeper LA, Webb JG, et al. Early revascularization in acute myocardial infarction complicated by cardiogenic shock. SHOCK Investigators. Should we emergently revascularize occluded coronaries for cardiogenic shock. N Engl J Med. 1999;341:625-34. doi: 10.1056/ NEJM199908263410901.
- Fox KA, Steg PG, Eagle KA, et al. Decline in rates of death and heart failure in acute coronary syndromes, 1999–2006. JAMA. 2007; 297:1892–1900. doi:10.1001/jama.297.17.1892.
- Goldberg RJ, Spencer FA, Gore JM, Lessard D, Yarzebski J. Thirty Year Trends (1975–2005) in the Magnitude, Management, and Hospital Death Rates Associated With Cardiogenic Shock in Patients with Acute Myocardial Infarction: A Population-Based Perspective. Circulation. 2009;119:1211– 1219. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.814947.
- 7. Babaev A, Frederick PD, Pasta DJ, et al. Trends in management and outcomes of patients with acute myocardial infarction complicated by cardiogenic shock. JAMA. 2005; 294:448-454. doi: 10.1001/jama.294.4.448.
- TRIUMPH Investigators, Alexander JH, Reynolds HR, et al. Effect of tilarginine acetate in patients with acute myocardial infarction and cardiogenic shock: the TRIUMPH randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2007;297:1657–1666. doi: 10.1001/ jama.297.15.joc70035.
- 9. Werdan K, Ruß M, Buerke M, et al. Cardiogenic shock due to myocardial infarction: diagnosis, monitoring and treatment: a German-Austrian S3 Guideline. Dtsch Arztebl Int. 2012;109:343-51. doi: 10.3238/arztebl.2012.0343.
- 10. Reynolds HR, Hochman JS. Cardiogenic shock: current concepts and improving outcomes. Circulation. 2008;117:686–697. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.613596.
- 11. Bartling B, Milting H, Schumann H, et al. Myocardial gene expression of regulators of myocyte apoptosis and myocyte calcium homeostasis during hemodynamic unloading by ventricular assist devices in patients with end-stage heart failure. Circulation. 1999;100:216-223. https://doi. org/10.1161/01.CIR.100.suppl_2.II-216.
- 12. Li YY, Feng Y, McTiernan CF, et al. Downregulation of matrix metalloproteinases and reduction in collagen damage in the failing human heart after support with left ventricular assist devices. Circulation. 2001;104:1147–1152.
- 13. Delgado R 3rd, Radovancevic B, Massin EK, Frazier OH, Benedict C. Neurohormonal changes after implantation of a left ventricular assist system. ASAIO J. 1998;44:299-302.
- 14. Shah NR, Bieniarz MC, Basra SS, et al. Serum biomarkers in severe refractory cardiogenic shock. JACC Heart Fail. 2013;1:200-6. doi: 10.1016/j.jchf.2013.03.002.
- 15. Chiotoroiu A, Buicu F, Benedek T. Recent advances in biomarker discovery – from serum to imaging-based biomarkers for a complex assessment of heart failure patients. Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine. 2016;1:125– 130. doi: 10.1515/jim-2016-0045.
- 16. Meredith AJ, Dai DLY, Chen V, et al. Circulating biomarker responses to medical management vs. mechanical circulatory support in severe inotrope-dependent acute heart failure. Esc Heart Failure. 2016;3:86–96.doi:10.1002/ehf2.12076.
- 17. Duma RJ, Siegel AL. Serum creatinine phosphokinase in acute myocardial infarction: diagnostic value. Arch Intern Med. 1965;115:443-51.

- 18. Pierce GF, Jaffe AS. Increased creatine kinase MB in the absence of acute myocardial infarction. Clin Chem. 1986;32:2044–51.
- Al-Hadi HA, Fox KA. Cardiac Markers in the Early Diagnosis and Management of Patients with Acute Coronary Syndrome. Sultan Qaboos University Medical Journal. 2009;9:231–246.
- 20. Saenger AK, Jaffe AS. The use of biomarkers for the evaluation and treatment of patients with acute coronary syndromes. Med Clin North Am. 2007;91:657–681. doi: 10.1016/j. mcna.2007.04.001.
- 21. Irvin RG, Cobb FR, Roe CR. Acute myocardial infarction and MB creatine phosphokinase. Relationship between onset of symptoms of infarction and appearance and disappearance of enzyme. Arch Intern Med. 1980;140:329–334. doi:10.1001/archinte.1980.00330150043014.
- 22. Gibler WB, Young GP, Hedges JR et al. Acute myocardial infarction in chest pain patients with non-diagnostic ECGs: serial CK-MB sampling in the emergency department. The Emergency Medicine Cardiac Research Group. Ann Emerg Med. 1992;21:504–512.
- 23. Daubert MA, Jeremias A. The utility of troponin measurement to detect myocardial infarction: review of the current findings. Vasc Health Risk Manag. 2010;6:691–699.
- 24. del Val Martin D, Sanmartin Fernandez MS, Zamorano Gomez JL. Biomarkers in acute coronary syndrome. IJC Metabolic & Endocrine. 2015;8:20-23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijcme.2015.04.003
- 25. Tucker JF, Collins RA, Anderson AJ, Hauser J, Kalas J, Apple FS. Early diagnostic efficiency of cardiac troponin I and Troponin T for acute myocardial infarction. Acad Emerg Med. 1997;4:13–21.
- 26. Vaughan L. Biomarkers in acute medicine. Medicine. 2013;41:136-141. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. mpmed.2013.01.001.
- 27. Tanindi A, Cemri M. Troponin elevation in conditions other than acute coronary syndromes. Vasc Health Risk Manag. 2011;7:597–603. doi:10.2147/VHRM.S24509.
- Gunnewiek JM, Van Der Hoeven JG. Cardiac troponin elevations among critically ill patients. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2004;10:342–346.
- 29. Peacock WF 4th, De Marco T, Fonarow GC, et al. Cardiac Troponin and Outcome in Acute Heart Failure. N Engl J Med. 2008;358:2117-2126. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0706824.
- 30. Sato Y, Yamada T, Taniguchi T, et al. Persistently increased serum concentrations of cardiac troponin T in patients with idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy are predictive of adverse outcomes. Circulation. 2001;103:369-74.
- Pascual-Figal DA, Manzano-Fernandez S, Boronat M, et al. Soluble ST2, high-sensitivity troponin T- and N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide: complementary role for risk stratification in acutely decompensated heart failure. Eur J Heart Fail. 2011;13:718-725. doi: 10.1093/eurjhf/hfr047.
- 32. Jolly SS, Shenkman H, Brieger D, et al. Quantitative troponin and death, cardiogenic shock, cardiac arrest and new heart failure in patients with non-ST-segment elevation acute coronary syndromes (NSTE ACS): insights from the Global Registry of Acute Coronary Events. Heart. 2011;97:197-202. doi: 10.1136/hrt.2010.195511.
- 33. Iqbal MP, Kazmi KA, Mehboobali N, Rahbar A. Myoglobin a marker of reperfusion and a prognostic indicator in patients with acute myocardial infarction. Clin Cardiol. 2004;27:144–50.

- 34. Alhadi HA, Fox KA. Do we need additional markers of myocyte necrosis: the potential value of heart fatty-acid-binding protein. QJM. 2004;97:187-198.
- 35. Colli A, Josa M, Pomar JL, Mestres CA, Gherli T. Heart fatty acid binding protein in the diagnosis of myocardial infarction: where do we stand today? Cardiology. 2007;108:4–10. doi: 10.1159/000095594.
- 36. Alansari SE, Croal BL. Diagnostic value of heart fatty acid binding protein and myoglobin in patients admitted with chest pain. Ann Clin Biochem. 2004;41:391–396. doi: 10.1258/0004563041731565.
- Ilva T, Lund J, Porela P, et al. Early markers of myocardial injury: cTnI is enough. Clin Chim Acta. 2009;400:82–85. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2008.10.005.
- 38. Manzano-Fernandez S, Januzzi JL, Pastor-Perez FJ, et al. Serial monitoring of soluble interleukin family member ST2 in patients with acutely decompensated heart failure. Cardiology. 2012;122:158-166. doi: 10.1159/000338800.
- 39. Caselli C, D'Amico A, Ragusa R, et al. IL-33/ST2 pathway and classical cytokines in end-stage heart failure patients submitted to left ventricular assist device support: a paradoxic role for inflammatory mediators? Mediators Inflamm. 2013;2013:498703. doi: 10.1155/2013/498703.
- 40. Meredith AJ, Dai DLY, Chen V, et al. Circulating biomarker responses to medical management vs. mechanical circulatory support in severe inotrope-dependent acute heart failure. Esc Heart Failure. 2016;3:86–96. doi:10.1002/ehf2.12076.
- 41. Yasue H, Yoshimura M, Sumida H, et al. Localization and mechanism of secretion of B-type natriuretic peptide in comparison with those of A-type natriuretic peptide in normal subjects and patients with heart failure. Circulation. 1994;90:195-203.
- Richards AM, Nicholls MG, Espiner EA, et al. B-type natriuretic peptides and ejection fraction for prognosis after myocardial infarction. Circulation. 2003;107:2786-2792. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000070953.76250.B9.
- de Lemos JA, Morrow DA, Bentley JH, et al. The prognostic value of B-type natriuretic peptide in patients with acute coronary syndromes. N Engl J Med. 2001;345:1014-1021. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa011053.
- 44. Khan SQ, Dhillon OS, O'Brien RJ, et al. C-terminal provasopressin (copeptin) as a novel and prognostic marker in acute myocardial infarction: Leicester Acute Myocardial Infarction Peptide (LAMP) study. Circulation. 2007;115:2103-2110. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.685503.
- 45. Reichlin T, HochholzerW, Stelzig C, et al. Incremental value of copeptin for rapid rule out of acute myocardial infarction. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;54:60–68. doi:10.1016/j. jacc.2009.01.076.
- 46. Shpektor A. Cardiogenic shock: the role of inflammation. Acute Card Care. 2010;12:115–118. doi: 10.3109/17482941.2010.523705.
- 47. Kohsaka S, Menon V, Lowe AM, et al. Systemic inflammatory response syndrome after acute myocardial infarction complicated by cardiogenic shock. Arch Intern Med. 2005;165:1643-1650. doi: 10.1001/archinte.165.14.1643.
- Pudil R, Krejsek J, Pidrman V, Gregor J, Tichy M, Bures J. Inflammatory response to acute myocardial infarction complicated by cardiogenic shock. Acta Medica. 2001;44:149–151.
- 49. Geppert A, Dorninger A, Delle-Karth G, Zorn G, Heinz G, Huber K. Plasma concentrations of interlukin-6, organ

failure, vasopressor support, and successful revascularization in predicting 30-day mortality of patients with cardiogenic shock complicating acute myocardial infarction. Crit Care Med. 2006;34:2035-2042. doi: 10.1097/01.CCM.0000228919.33620. D9.

- 50. Theroux P, Armstrong PW, Mahaffey KW et al. Prognostic significance of blood markers of infl ammation in patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction undergoing primary angioplasty and effects of pexelizumab, a C5 inhibitor: A substudy of the COMMA trial. Eur Heart J. 2005:26;1964-1970. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehi292.
- 51. Mueller C, Buettner HJ, Hodgson JM, et al. Inflammation and long-term mortality after non-ST elevation acute coronary syndrome treated with a very early invasive strategy in 1042 consecutive patients. Circulation. 2002;105:1412-1415.
- 52. Schiele F, Meneveau N, Seronde MF, et al. C-reactive proteinimproves risk prediction in patients with acute coronary syndromes. Eur Heart J. 2010;31:290–297. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehp273.
- 53. Meijers WC, van der Velde AR, de Boer RA. The ARCHITECT galectin-3 assay: comparison with other automated and manual assays for the measurement of circulating galectin-3 levels in heart failure. Expert Rev Mol Diagn. 2014;14:257-266. doi: 10.1586/14737159.2014.892421.
- 54. Giannitsis E, Katus HA. Troponins and high-sensitivity troponins as markers of necrosis in CAD and heart failure. Herz. 2009;34:600-606. doi: 10.1007/s00059-009-3306-6.
- 55. Daniels LB, Bayes-Genis A. Using ST2 in cardiovascular patients: a review. Future Cardiol. 2014;10:525-539. doi: 10.2217/fca.14.36.
- 56. De Berardinis B, Gaggin HK, Magrini L, et al. Comparison between admission natriuretic peptides, NGAL and sST2 testing for the prediction of worsening renal function in patients with acutely decompensated heart failure. Clin Chem Lab Med. 2014;53:613–621. http://dx.doi.org/10.1515/cclm-2014-0191.
- 57. Anand IS, Latini R, Florea VG, et al. C-Reactive Protein in Heart Failure Prognostic Value and the Effect of Valsartan. Circulation. 2005;112:1428–1434. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.104.508465.
- 58. Ribeiro DRP, Ramos AM, Vieira PL, et al. High–Sensitivity C–Reactive Protein as a Predictor of Cardiovascular Events after ST–Elevation Myocardial Infarction. Arquivos Brasileiros de Cardiologia. 2014;103:69–75. doi:10.5935/abc.20140086.
- 59. Yip HK, Hang CL, Fang CY, et al. Level of high-sensitivity C-reactive protein is predictive of 30-day outcomes in patients with acute myocardial infarction undergoing primary coronary intervention. Chest. 2005;127:803-808. doi: 10.1378/chest.127.3.803.
- 60. Magdalen R, Hertz I, Merlon H, Weiner P, Mohammedi I, Robert D. The relation between preprocedural C-reactive protein levels and early and late complications in patients with acute myocardial infarction undergoing interventional coronary angioplasty. Clin Cardiol. 2004;27:163–168.
- 61. Karpiński L, Płaksej R, Kosmala W, Witkowska M. Serum levels of interleukin-6, interleukin-10 and C-reactive protein in relation to left ventricular function in patients with myocardial infarction treated with primary angioplasty. Kardiol Pol. 2008;66:1279–1285.
- 62. Matsubara J, Sugiyama S, Nozaki T, et al. Incremental Prognostic Significance of the Elevated Levels of Pentraxin 3

in Patients With Heart Failure With Normal Left Ventricular Ejection Fraction. J Am Heart Assoc. 2014;3:1–11. doi:10.1161/ JAHA.114.000928.

- 63. Guo R, Li Y, Wen J, Li W, Xu Y. Elevated plasma level of pentraxin-3 predicts in-hospital and 30-day clinical outcomes in patients with non-ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction who have undergone percutaneous coronary intervention. Cardiology. 2014;129:178-188. doi: 10.1159/000364996.
- 64. Latini R, Maggioni AP, Peri G, et al. Prognostic significance of the long pentraxin PTX3 in acute myocardial infarction. Circulation. 2004;110:2349–2354. doi: 10.1161/01. CIR.0000145167.30987.2E.
- 65. Mallick A, Lanuzzi JL. Biomarkers in acute heart failure. Rev Esp Cardiol. 2015;68:514–525. doi: 10.1016/j.rec.2015.02.009.
- 66. Bayes–Genis A, Ordonez–Llanos J. Multiple biomarker strategies for risk stratification in heart failure. Clin Chim Acta. 2015;443:120–125. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2014.10.023.
- 67. De Antonio M, Lupon J, Galan A, Vila J, Urrutia A, Bayes-Genis A. Combined use of high-sensitivity cardiac troponin T and N-terminal pro-B type natriuretic peptide improves measurements of performance over established mortality risk factors in chronic heart failure. Am Heart J. 2012;163:821-828. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2012.03.004.
- 68. Maisel AS, Mueller C, Fitzgerald R, et al. Prognostic utility of plasma neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin in patients with acute heart failure: the NGAL EvaLuation Along with B-type NaTriuretic Peptide in acutely decompensated heart failure (GALLANT) trial. Eur J Heart Fail. 2011;13:846-851. doi: 10.1093/eurjhf/hfro87.
- 69. Holmes JW, Borg TK, Covell JW. Structure and mechanics of healingmyocardialinfarcts. AnnuRevBiomedEng. 2005;7:223-253. doi:10.1146/annurev.bioeng.7.060804.100453.
- 70. van Kimmenade RR, Januzzi JL Jr, Ellinor PT, et al. Utility of amino-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide, galectin-3, and apelin for the evaluation of patients with acute heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;48:1217–1224. doi: 10.1016/j. jacc.2006.03.061.
- 71. Bayes–Genis A, Ordonez–Llanos J. Multiple biomarker strategies for risk stratification in heart failure. Clin Chim Acta. 2015;443:120–125. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2014.10.023.
- 72. Ky B, French B, Levy WC, et al. Multiple biomarkers for risk prediction in chronic heart failure. Circ Heart Fail. 2012;5:183–190. doi: 10.1161/CIRCHEARTFAILURE.111.965020.
- 73. Daniels LB, Bayes-Genis A. Using ST2 in cardiovascular patients: a review. Future Cardiol. 2014;10:525-539. doi: 10.2217/fca.14.36.
- 74. de Boer RA, Lok DJ, Jaarsma T, et al. Predictive value of plasma galectin-3 levels in heart failure with reduced and preserved ejection fraction. Ann Med 2011;43:60-68. doi: 10.3109/07853890.2010.538080.
- 75. Singh RB, Dandekar SP, Elimban V, Gupta SK, Dhalla NS. Role of proteases in the pathophysiology of cardiac disease. Mol Cell Biochem. 2004;263:241–256.
- 76. Ali MA, Schulz R. Activation of MMP-2 as a key event in oxidative stress injury to the heart. Front Biosci (Landmark Ed). 2009;14:699-716.
- 77. Ahmed SH, Clark LL, Pennington WR, et al. Matrix metalloproteinases/tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases: relationship between changes in proteolytic determinants of matrix, composition and structural, functional

and clinical manifestations of hypertensive heart disease. Circulation 2006;113:2089-2096. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.573865.

- 78. Krum H, Elsik M, Schneider HG, et al. Relation of peripheral collagen markers to death and hospitalization in patients with heart failure and preserved ejection fraction: results of the I-PRESERVE collagen substudy. Circ Heart Fail. 2011:4:561-568. doi:10.1161/CIRCHEARTFAILURE.110.960716.
- 79. Rao PK, Toyama Y, Chiang HR et al. Loss of cardiac microRNAmediated regulation leads to dilated cardiomyopathy and heart failure. Circ Res. 2009;105:585–594. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.105.573865.
- Wang Y, Pan X, Fan Y, et al. Dysregulated expression of microRNAs and mRNAs in myocardial infarction. Am J Transl Res. 2015;7:2291–2304.
- Stanton LW, Garrard LJ, Damm D, et al. Altered patterns of gene expression in response to myocardial infarction. Circ Res. 2000;86:939–945.
- 82. Kiliszek M, Burzynska B, Michalak M, et al. Altered gene expression pattern in peripheral blood mononuclear cells in patients with acute myocardial infarction. PLoS One. 2012;7:e50054. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0050054.
- 83. Drew BJ, Califf RM, Funk M, et al. Practice Standards for Electrocardiographic Monitoring in Hospital Settings: An American Heart Association Scientific Statement From the Councils on Cardiovascular Nursing, Clinical Cardiology, and Cardiovascular Disease in the Young: Endorsed by the International Society of Computerized Electrocardiology and the American Association of Critical¬ Care Nurses. Circulation. 2004;110:2721–2746. doi: 10.1161/01. CIR.0000145144.56673.59.
- 84. Stevenson RN, Marchant BG, Ranjadayalan K, Uthayakumar S, Timmis AD. Holter ST monitoring early after acute myocardial infarction: mechanisms of ischaemia in patients treated by thrombolysis. Br Heart J. 1993;70:433-437.
- Johanson P, Jernberg T, Gunnarsson G, Lindahl B, Wallentin L, Dellborg M. Prognostic value of ST¬ segment resolution¬ when and what to measure. Eur Heart J. 2003;24:337-345. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0195-668X(02)00739-X.
- Flanders SA. ST¬ Segment Monitoring: Putting Standards Into Practice. AACN Adv Crit Care. 2007;18:275–284.
- 87. Leung JM, Voskanian A, Bellows AM. Automated electrocardiograph ST segment trending monitors: accuracy in detecting myocardial ischemia. Anesth Analg. 1998;87:4-10.
- Shanewise J. How to Reliably Detect Ischemia in the Intensive Care Unit and Operating Room. Semin Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth. 2006;10:101-109. doi: 10.1177/108925320601000117.
- 89. Opincariu D, Chitu M, Rat N, Benedek I. Integrated ST segment elevation scores and in-hospital mortality in STEMI patients undergoing primary PCI. Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies. 2016;2:114–121. doi: 10.1515/jce-2016-0018.
- 90. Ikossi DG, Knudson MM, Morabito DJ, et al. Continuous muscle tissue oxygenation in critically injured patients: a prospective observational study. J Trauma. 2006;61:780-790. doi: 10.1097/01.ta.0000239500.71419.58.
- Nicks BA, Campos KM, Bozeman WP. Association of low noninvasive near-infrared spectroscopic measurements during initial trauma resuscitation with future development of multiple organ dysfunction. World J Emerg Med. 2015;6:105– 110. doi: 10.5847/wjem.j.1920-8642.2015.02.004.

- 92. Miner J, Nelson R, Hayden L. The effect of near infrared spectroscopy monitoring on the treatment of patients presenting to the emergency department in shock. Crit Care Med. 2010;38:S861.
- 93. Lima A, van Bommel J, Jansen TC, Ince C, Bakker J. Low tissue oxygen saturation at the end of early goal-directed therapy is associated with worse outcome in critically ill patients. Crit Care. 2009;13(Suppl5):S13. doi: 10.1186/cc8011.
- 94. Mariscalo G, Musumeci F. Fluid management in the cardiothoracic intensive care unit: diuresis – diuretics and hemofiltration. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol. 2014;27:133–139.doi: 10.1097/ACO.00000000000055.
- 95. Jakovljevic DG, Moore S, Hallsworth K, Fattakhova G, Thoma C, Trenell MI. Comparison of cardiac output determined by bioimpedance and bioreactance methods at rest and during exercise. J Clin Monit Comput. 2012;26:63–68. doi: 10.1007/ s10877–012–9334–4.
- 96. Laupland KB, Shahpori R, Kirkpatrick AW, et al. Occurrence and outcome of fever in critically ill adults. Crit Care Med. 2008;36:1531. doi: 10.1097/CCM.ob013e318170efd3.
- 97. Ryan M, Levy MM. Clinical review: fever in intensive care unit patients. Crit Care. 2003;7:221–225.
- Niven DJ, Le´ger C, Stelfox HT, Laupland KB. Fever in the critically ill: a review of epidemiology, immunology, and management. J Intensive Care Med. 2012;27:290–297. doi: 10.1177/0885066611402463.
- Niven DJ, Gaudet JE, Laupland KB, Mrklas KJ, Roberts DJ, Stelfox HT. Accuracy of Peripheral Thermometers for Estimating Temperature: A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis. Ann Intern Med. 2015;163:768-777. doi: 10.7326/ M15-1150.
- 100. Jefferies S, Weatherall M, Young P, Beasley R. A systematic review of the accuracy of peripheral thermometry in estimating core temperatures among febrile critically ill patients. Crit Care Resusc. 2011;13:194–199.
- 101. Young PJ, Saxena M, Beasley R, et al. Early peak temperature and mortality in critically ill patients with or without infection. Intensive Care Med. 2012. doi: 10.1007/s00134-012-2478-3.
- 102. Jeremy S. Bock and Stephen S. Gottlieb. Cardiorenal Syndrome. Circulation. 2010;121:2592–2600. https://doi.org/10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.109.886473.
- 103. Md Ralib A, Pickering JW, Shaw GM, Endre ZH. The urine output definition of acute kidney injury is too liberal. Critical Care. 2013;17:R112. doi:10.1186/cc12784.
- 104. Prowle JR, Liu YL, Licari E, et al. Oliguria as predictive biomarker of acute kidney injury in critically ill patients. Crit Care. 2011;17:R172. doi: 10.1186/cc10318.
- 105. Macedo E, Malhotra R, Bouchard J, Wynn SK, Mehta RL. Oliguria is an early predictor of higher mortality in critically ill patients. Kidney Int. 2011;80:760-767. doi: 10.1038/ ki.2011.150.
- 106. Uchino S, Kellum JA, Bellomo R, et al. Beginning and Ending Supportive Therapy for the Kidney (BEST Kidney) Investigators. Acute renal failure in critically ill patients: a multinational, multicenter study. JAMA. 2005;294:813–818. doi: 10.1001/jama.294.7.813.
- 107. Antonelli M, Levy M, Andrews PJ, et al. Hemodynamic monitoring in shock and implications for management. International Consensus Conference, Paris, France, 27–28 April 2006. Intensive Care Med. 2007;33:575-590. doi: 10.1007/s00134-007-0531-4.

- 108. McCullough PA, Adam A, Becker CR, et al. Epidemiology and prognostic implications of contrast-induced nephropathy. Am J Cardiol. 2006;98:5K-13K.
- 109. Mohammed NMA, Mahfouz A, Achkar K, Rafie IM, Hajar R. Contrast-induced Nephropathy. Heart Views. 2013;14:106– 116. doi:10.4103/1995-705X.125926.
- 110. Truijen J, van Lieshout JJ, Wesselink WA, Westerhof BE. Noninvasive continuous hemodynamic monitoring. J Clin Monit Comput. 2012;26:267–278. doi:10.1007/s10877-012-9375-8.
- 111. Ameloot K, Palmers PJ, Malbrain ML. The accuracy of noninvasive cardiac output and pressure measurements with finger cuff: a concise review. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2015;21:232–239. doi: 10.1097/MCC.000000000000198.
- 112. Martina JR, Westerhof BE, van Goudoever J, et al. Noninvasive continuous arterial blood pressure monitoring with Nexfin®. Anesthesiology. 2012;116:1092–1103. doi: 10.1097/ ALN.0b013e31824f94ed.
- 113. Kim SH, Lilot M, Sidhu KS, et al. Accuracy and precision of continuous noninvasive arterial pressure monitoring compared with invasive arterial pressure: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Anesthesiology. 2014;120:1080-1097. doi: 10.1097/ALN.00000000000226.
- 114. Keren H, Burkhoff D, Squara P. Evaluation of a noninvasive continuous cardiac output monitoring system based on thoracic bioreactance. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2007;293:H583-H589. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00195.2007.
- 115. van Lieshout JJ, Toska K, van Lieshout EJ, Eriksen M, Walløe L, Wesseling KH. Beat-to-beat noninvasive stroke volume from arterial pressure and Doppler ultrasound. Eur J Appl Physiol. 2003;90:131-137.
- 116. Engore M, Barbee D. Comparison of Cardiac Output Determined by Bioimpedance, Thermodilution, and the Fick Method. Am J Crit Care. 2005;14:40-45.
- 117. Ball TR, Culp BC, Patel V, et al. Comparation of the endotracheal cardiac output monitor to thermodilution in cardiac surgery patients. J Cardiothorac Vasc. 2010;24:762–766. doi: 10.1053/j.jvca.2010.04.008.
- 118. Babbs CF. Noninvasive measurement of cardiac stroke volume using pulse wave velocity and aortic dimensions: a simulation study. BioMedical Engineering OnLine. 2014;13:137. doi:10.1186/1475-925X-13-137.
- 119. Sakka SG, Kozieras J, Thuemer O, van Hout N. Measurement of cardiac output: a comparison between transpulmonary thermodilution and uncalibrated pulse contour analysis. Br J Anaesth. 2007;99:337-342.
- 120. Oren-Grinberg A. The PiCCO Monitor. Int Anesthesiol Clin. 2010;48:57–85. doi: 10.1097/AIA.ob013e3181c3dc11.
- 121. Young BP, Low LL. Noninvasive monitoring cardiac output using partial CO(2) rebreathing. Crit Care Clin. 2010;26:383-392. doi: 10.1016/j.ccc.2009.12.002.
- 122. Cholley BP, Vieillard-Baron A, Mebazaa A. Echocardiography in the ICU: time for widespread use! Intensive Care Med. 2006;32:9-10. doi: 10.1007/s00134-005-2833-8.
- 123. Wilansky S. Echocardiography in the Assessment of Complications of Myocardial Infarction. Tex Heart Inst J. 1991;18:237-242.
- 124. Esmaeilzadeh M, Parsaee M, Maleki M. The Role of Echocardiography in Coronary Artery Disease and Acute Myocardial Infarction. J Tehran Heart Cent. 2013;8:1–13.
- 125. Bródka J, Tułecki Ł, Ciurysek M, Gburek T. Thermodilution vs transesophageal echocardiography for cardiac output

measurement in patients with good left ventricle function. Anestezjol Intens Ter. 2010;42:15–18.

- 126. Perrino AC Jr, Harris SN, Luther MA. Intraoperative determination of cardiac output using multiplane transesophageal echocardiography: a comparison to thermodilution. Anesthesiology. 1998;89:350-357.
- 127. Mehta Y, Arora D. Newer methods of cardiac output monitoring. World J Cardiol. 2014;6:1022–1029. doi:10.4330/ wjc.v6.i9.1022
- 128. Laupland KB, Bands CJ. Utility of esophageal Doppler as a minimally invasive hemodynamic monitor: a review. Can J Anaesth. 2002;49:393–401. doi: 10.1007/BF03017329.
- 129. Sharma J, Bhise M, Singh A, Mehta Y, Trehan N. Hemodynamic measurements after cardiac surgery: transesophageal Doppler versus pulmonary artery catheter. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth. 2005;19:746–750.
- 130. Camporata L, Beale R. Pitfalls in haemodynamic monitoring based on the arterial pressure waveform. Crit Care. 2010;14:124. doi: 10.1186/cc8845.
- 131. Thom O, Taylor DM, Wolfe RE. Comparation of a suprasternal cardiac output monitor (USCOM) with the pulmonary artery catheter. Br J Anaesth. 2009;103:800-804. doi: 10.1093/ bja/aep296.
- 132. Pulmonary Artery Consensus Conference: consensus statement. Crit Care Med. 1997;25:910–925.
- 133. Bishop MH. Invasive monitoring in trauma and other critical illness. Current Opinion in Critical Care 1995;3:206.
- 134. Magder S. Invasive hemodynamic monitoring. Crit Care Clin. 2015;31:67–87. doi: 10.1016/j.ccc.2014.08.004.
- 135. De Backer D. Is there a role for invasive hemodynamic monitoring in acute heart failure management? Curr Heart Fail Rep. 2015;12:197–204. doi: 10.1007/s11897–015–0256–6.

- 136. Runciman WB, Ilsley AH, Roberts JG. An evaluation of thermodilution cardiac output measurement using the Swan-Ganz catheter. Anaesth Intensive Care. 1981;9:208–220.
- 137. Ameloot K, Meex I, Genbrugge C, et al. Accuracy of continuous thermodilution cardiac output monitoring by pulmonary artery catheter during therapeutic hypothermia in post-cardiac arrest patients. Resuscitation. 2014;85:1263–1268. doi: 10.1016/j.resuscitation.2014.06.025.
- 138. Mebazaa A, Gheoghiade M, Piña IL, et al. Practical recommendations for prehospital and early in¬ hospital management of patients presenting with acute heart failure SNVSndromes. Crit Care Med. 2008;36(1 Suppl):S129–S139. doi: 10.1097/01.CCM.0000296274.51933.4C.
- 139. Filipescu D, Tomescu D, Droc G, et al. Recomandări pentru monitorizarea hemodinamică în soc. In: Sandesc D, Bedreag O (eds), Recomandări si protocoale în anestezie, terapie intensivă şi medicină de urgentă. Timișoara: Ed Mirton, 2009; p. 541–570.
- 140. Weed HG. Pulmonary "capillary" wedge pressure not the pressure in the pulmonary capillaries. Chest. 1991;100:1138-1140.
- 141. Ryan JJ, Rich JD, Thiruvoipati T, Swamy R, Kim GH, Rich S. Current practice for determining pulmonary capillary wedge pressure predisposes to serious errors in the classification of patients with pulmonary hypertension. Am Heart J. 2012;163:589-594. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2012.01.024.
- 142. Cecconi M, Rhodes A, Della Rocca G. From arterial pressures to cardiac output. JL Vincent (ed), 2008 Yearbook of intensive care and emergency medicine. Berlin: Springer Verlag, 2008; p. 591–600.



ORIGINAL RESEARCH



A Comparative Preliminary Study on CT Contrast Attenuation Gradient Versus Invasive FFR in Patients with Unstable Angina

Marius Orzan¹, Mihaela Dobra^{1,2}, Monica Chițu¹

¹ Laboratory of Advanced Research in Multimodal Cardiac Imaging, University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Tîrgu Mureș, Romania ² Department of Computational Imaging, Cardio Med Medical Center, Tîrgu Mureș, Romania

ABSTRACT

The **aim** of this preliminary study was to assess the effectiveness of transluminal contrast attenuation gradient (TAG) determined by computed tomographic angiography (CTA), for the evaluation of the functional significance of coronary artery stenoses in patients with acute coronary syndromes produced by vulnerable coronary plaques, and to demonstrate the correlation between this new parameter and the vulnerability markers of the culprit lesions. Material and methods: This is a preliminary pilot study on 10 patients with acute coronary syndromes - unstable angina type, who underwent CTA for the assessment of coronary lesions, followed by invasive angiography and the determination of fractional flow reserve (FFR) prior to a revascularization procedure. Patients were divided into 2 groups, according to their FFR values: Group 1 consisted of 6 patients with an FFR value <0.8 (functionally significant lesion), and Group 2 consisted of 4 patients who presented an FFR value >0.8 (functionally non-significant lesion). Results: FFR values were 0.64 ± 0.07, 95% CI: 0.5-0.7 in Group 1, and 0.86 ± 0.05, 95% CI: 0.7-0.9 in Group 2. Plaques associated with an FFR<0.8 presented a higher amount of plaque volume (192.7 ± 199.7 mm3 vs. 42.1 ± 27.3 mm3, p = 0.1), necrotic core ($66.7 \pm 72.9 \text{ mm}$ vs. $10.0 \pm 9.3 \text{ mm}$ and p = 0.1), and fibro-fatty tissue ($29.7 \pm 37.4 \text{ mm}$ vs. 6.2 ± 3.8 mm₃, p = 0.2). At the same time, TAG significantly correlated with the presence of a functionally significant lesion. Coronary lesions associated with low FFR presented significantly higher values of TAG along the plaque as compared with lesions with FFR values >0.8 (TAG values 22.1 ± 5.8 HU vs. 11.7 ± 2.5 HU, p = 0.01). Linear regression identified a significant correlation between TAG and FFR values as a measure of functional significance of the lesion (r = 0.7, p = 0.01). **Conclusions:** Contrast attenuation gradient along the culprit lesion, determined by CTA, correlates with the FFR values and with CT markers of plaque vulnerability, indicating that the presence of vulnerability features inside a coronary plaque could increase the functional significance of a coronary lesion.

Keywords: contrast atenuation, vulnerable coronary plaque, computed tomographic angiography, fractional flow reserve

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: April 7, 2017 Accepted: May 19, 2017

CORRESPONDENCE

Mihaela Rațiu

Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76 540124 Tîrgu Mureş, Romania Tel: +40 265 217 333 E-mail: d_a_mihaela@yahoo.com

INTRODUCTION

Coronary atherosclerosis represents one of the most devastating diseases worldwide, and acute coronary syndromes (ACS) are the most severe form of this condition. The costs related to the complex investigations of ACS and the associated treatment are constantly increasing; however, the mortality of patients with acute myocardial infarction remains very high, reaching 20% in the absence of timely initiation of reperfusion treatment.^{1,2}

New cardiac imaging technologies have been developed in recent years in an attempt to identify imaging markers associated with an increased vulnerability of the coronary plaques, hoping that prompt treatment of these lesions could prevent the progression of the disease towards the development of an acute coronary event. Such a technique is represented by computed tomography angiography (CTA), which is able not only to identify the presence of vulnerability markers inside the plaque, but also to quantify the amount of its components on the basis of CT density. However, the decision to stent or not a vulnerable plaque that is not hemodynamically significant remains challenging for the interventionist.^{3–5}

Usually, the severity of a coronary artery stenosis is estimated on the basis of coronary angiography, by calculating the narrowing degree of the coronary lumen. However, intravascular ultrasound (IVUS) studies demonstrated that not all culprit lesions that have triggered an acute coronary syndrome produce a significant narrowing of the coronary lumen.^{6,7} At the same time, the PROSPECT trial demonstrated that the amount of plaque burden evaluated by IVUS was the strongest predictor of mortality in patients with vulnerable plaques.⁸ Also, the COURAGE trial demonstrated the non-superiority of visual cineangiography-guided revascularizations compared to the correct medication in regards to mortality, myocardial infarction, and other cardiovascular complications.^{9,10}

At the same time, a new technology represented by the estimation of fractional flow reserve (FFR) has been suggested and implemented in cath labs in recent years, in order to provide a robust tool for the assessment of the functional significance of a coronary stenosis. FFR, an invasive technique that measures the intraluminal pressure after stenosis compared to the pressure proximal to stenosis with the aid of a special transducer similar to a coronary guide, rapidly became a gold standard for assessing the functional significance of a coronary artery stenosis. FFR is defined as the ratio between the mean distal and proximal pressure to stenosis, and a rate of less than 0.8 is considered a strong indicator of a significant steno-

sis.^{11,12} The FAME and FAME II trials demonstrated that a percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) strategy based on the functional signification of the coronary stenosis is preferable to the classical strategy based on angiographic aspect.^{11,13} However, the exact relation between the func-tional significance of a coronary lesion and the vulnerabil-ity degree of this plaque is still under investigation.

Multiple CTA-derived markers have been proposed for plaque characterization, in stable or unstable plaques.^{14,15} The plaque burden, the amount of low-density plaque, or the remodeling index are vulnerability markers easily calculated on CTA images using modern post-processing software. At the same time, it has been proposed that the degree of attenuation of contrast material along the stenosis, determined by CTA, could serve as a functional parameter expressing the hemodynamic significance of a coronary artery stenosis.^{12,16,17}

The aim of this preliminary study was to assess the effectiveness of transluminal contrast attenuation gradient (TAG) determined by CTA, for the evaluation of the functional significance of coronary artery stenoses in patients with acute coronary syndromes produced by vulnerable coronary plaques, and to demonstrate the correlation between this new parameter and the vulnerability markers of the culprit lesions.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

This is a preliminary pilot study on 10 patients with ACS – unstable angina type, who underwent CTA for the assessment of coronary lesions, followed by invasive angiography and determination of FFR prior to a PCI procedure.

Patients with other forms of ACS (acute myocardial infarction, with or without ST-segment elevation), hemodynamically unstable patients, or patients with significant kidney dysfunction were excluded from the study.

The study protocol was approved by the ethics committee of the institution where the procedures were performed, and written informed consent was obtained from each participant included in the study. All study procedures have been carried out according to the principles stipulated in the Declaration of Helsinki.

Prior to the CTA examination, all patients received betablockers, in order to obtain a heart rate below 60/min, and 1 mL/kg of ionic contrast media was administrated through an intravenous 18-gauge line at a flow rate of 6.1 mL/s, followed by a 150 mL saline chaser at the same flow rate.

Image acquisition was performed with a Siemens Somatom 128-slice CT equipment (Siemens, Erlangen, Germany), followed by automated and manual reconstruction and evaluation of the coronary artery. Post-processing and image analysis for the quantification of coronary plaque components have been carried out using the QANgioCT RE software (Medis, Leiden, The Netherlands), which allowed atherosclerotic plaque characterization and quantification of plaque components such as: plaque volume, lesion length, mean and maximum plaque burden, fibrous fatty volume, necrotic core volume, % stenosis, and TAG expressed in mean HU/mm.

TAG was calculated as the difference in the contrast density along the coronary stenosis, between the segment located 1 mm proximal to the stenosis and the segment located 1 mm distal to the lesion (Figure 1).

Following CTA examination, all patients underwent invasive angiography and FFR calculation using the Optis Integrated System (St Jude Medical, St Paul, Minnesota, USA), and Aeris Agile Tip pressure wire catheters (St Jude Medical, St Paul, Minnesota, USA) for invasive FFR determination.

Patients were divided into 2 groups, according to their FFR values: Group 1 consisted of 6 patients with an FFR

value <0.8 (functionally significant lesion) and Group 2 consisted of 4 patients who presented an FFR value >0.8 (functionally non-significant lesion).

Statistical analysis was performed using the GraphPad InStat 3.0 software (GraphPad Software, San Diego, USA). For comparing the characteristics of all patients between Group 1 and Group 2, Fisher's exact test (or Student's ttest for age) was used. Continuous values were expressed as mean ± standard deviation, and statistical significance was determined using the Mann-Whitney test. Linear regression was used for assessing the correlation between FFR values and TAG. Statistical significance was considered for p values <0.05 and all p values were two-sided.

RESULTS

Baseline characteristics of the study population are presented in Table 1. There were no statistically significant differences between the study groups in relation to age, gender, and cardiovascular risk factors (smoking status, hypertension, obesity, dyslipidemia) (Table 1).



FIGURE 1. Automated post-processing of a coronary vulnerable plaque. **A** – reference points for calculation of the attenuation gradient between the segment located proximal and distal to the plaque (arrows); **B** – color coded representation of plaque components based on contrast density and quantification of plaque burden, fibrofatty tissue and necrotic core; **C** – graphical representation of quantification of plaque components based on contrast density

	Group 1 FFR <0.8 n = 6	Group 2 FFR >0.8 n = 4	p value
Age, years	68.5 ± 7.2	69.2 ± 9.5	0.7
Gender, male	3 (50.0%)	3 (75.0%)	0.5
Hypertension	3 (50.0%)	2 (50.0%)	1
Hyperlipidemia	3 (50.0%)	2 (50.0%)	1
Obesity (BMI >25 km/m ²)	2 (33.3%)	2 (50.0%)	1
Smoker*	3 (50.0%)	1 (25.0%)	0.5
Diabetes	1 (16.5%)	1 (25.0%)	1

TABLE 1. Patient characteristics in the study groups

*past or present

FFR values were 0.64 \pm 0.07, 95% CI: 0.5–0.7 in Group 1, and 0.86 \pm 0.05, 95% CI: 0.7–0.9 in Group 2.

The CT analysis of plaque characteristics revealed that lesion length and stenosis severity were statistically significantly higher in Group 1 as compared with Group 2 (p < 0.0001). At the same time, functionally significant plaques presented an elevated expression of vulnerability markers inside the plaques as compared to functionally non-significant plaques (Figure 2). Plaques associated with an FFR<0.8 presented a larger plaque volume (192.7 ± 199.7 mm³ vs. 42.1 ± 27.3 mm³, p = 0.1), necrotic core (66.7 ± 72.9 mm³ vs. 10.0 ± 9.3 mm³, p = 0.1) and fibro-fatty tissue (29.7 ± 37.4 mm³ vs. 6.2 ± 3.8 mm³, p = 0.2) (Table 2). However, the differences were not sta-



FIGURE 2. Plaque characteristics and TAG values in the culprit lesions of the group with FFR <0.8 vs. the group with FFR >0.8

	Group 1 FFR <0.8 n = 6	Group 2 FFR >0.8 n = 4	p value
Lesion length (mm)			<0.0001
Mean ± SD	9.9 ± 3.6	3.2 ± 1.7	
95% confidence interval	6.1–13.7	0.4-6.0	
% stenosis (%)			<0.0001
Mean ± SD	82.7 ± 8.3	40.1 ± 5.1	
95% confidence interval	74.0-91.5	32.0-48.3	
Plaque burden (%)			0.4
Mean ± SD	76.7 ± 8.2	72.3 ± 6.6	
95% confidence interval	68.1-85.3	61.7-82.9	
Plaque volume (mm ³)			0.1
Mean ± SD	192.7 ± 199.7	42.1 ± 27.3	
95% confidence interval	-16.8-402.3	-1.3-85.5	
Plaque thickness (µm)			0.6
Mean ± SD	3.3 ± 1.6	2.9 ± 1.1	
95% confidence interval	1.5-5.1	1.2-4.7	
TAG (HU)			0.01
Mean ± SD	22.1 ± 5.8	11.7 ± 2.5	
95% confidence interval	16.0-28.2	7.7-15.7	
Fibro-fatty tissue (mm³)			0.2
Mean ± SD	29.7 ± 37.4	6.2 ± 3.8	
95% confidence interval	-9.5-69.0	0.1-12.4	
Necrotic core tissue (mm³)			0.1
Mean ± SD	66.7 ± 72.9	10.0 ± 9.3	
95% confidence interval	-9.8-143.2	-4.7-24.8	

TABLE 2. Plaque characteristics in the study groups

TAG – trans-stenotic attenuation gradient

tistically significant, probably due to the limited number of cases.

At the same time, TAG significantly correlated with the presence of a functionally significant lesion. Coronary lesions associated with low FFR presented significantly higher values of TAG along the plaque as compared with lesions with FFR values >0.8 (TAG values 22.1 ± 5.8 HU vs. 11.7 ± 2.5 HU, p = 0.01) (Figure 3).

Linear regression identified a significant correlation between TAG and FFR values as a measure of functional significance of the lesion (r = 0.7, p = 0.01), indicating that the decrease in FFR in functionally significant plaques is directly correlated with the decrease in contrast density along the plaque, as expressed by an increased contrast gradient along the lesion.

DISCUSSION

CTA has become one of the most extensively used and useful imaging techniques in cardiology, and its relevance

in patients with vulnerable coronary plaques is nowadays widely accepted.¹⁸

Despite of a multitude of studies that assessed the role of CTA in evaluating plaque vulnerability, according to our knowledge there are no published data so far regarding the role of CTA in assessing vulnerability markers in relation to the functional significance of a coronary lesion.^{19–23}

FFR remains the gold standard for assessing the hemodynamic significance of a coronary artery stenosis; however, this remains an invasive technique that could prove to be unnecessary in cases with no significant lesions. Therefore the validation of new imaging-derived markers able to assess the functional significance of a coronary lesion using a noninvasive route could play a significant role in the reduction of unnecessary invasive coronary interventions.

The CT-based calculation of FFR (CT-FFR) has been also introduced in recent years as a new parameter for the estimation of lesion severity on a noninvasive route, using computational fluid dynamics and the simulation of



FIGURE 3. Correlation between TAG and FFR in culprit lesions of patients with unstable angina

coronary flow.²⁴ Also, coronary shear stress, calculated using computational fluid dynamics, has been proposed to be associated with plaque vulnerability in unstable coronary lesions. Several recent studies proved that unstable plaques exhibit reduced shear stress in the region located immediately distal to the vulnerable coronary plaque.²⁵ However, all these techniques based on coronary flow simulation and computational post-processing are timeconsuming and require significant skills and experienced operators, being difficult to be performed in a timely fashion, as requested in many cardiovascular emergencies.

In recent studies, TAG and CT-FFR have shown their superiority as compared with invasive FFR in intermediate lesions with a stenosis degree between 30% and 70%, showing good sensitivity and specificity for discriminating between significant and non-significant lesions.¹²

As compared with the gold standard (FFR), TAG presents the advantage that it does not require the administration of vasodilators drugs, while FFR requires adenosine administration. It is also important to mention that the presence of coronary calcification could impact the quality of TAG measurement, an impediment that is not encountered when using the invasive FFR approach. Corrective applications of CT post-processing techniques have been proposed to overcome this disadvantage, such as TAG with corrected contrast opacification (TAG-CCO) and TAG with the exclusion of calcified coronary segments (TAG-ExC). Some studies have shown that in comparison to classical coronary angiography, TAG-ExC can improve the coronary CT angiography specificity, while TAG-CCO has a limited contribution in addition of the information of CTA alone. $^{\rm 23,26}$

In this pilot study, we demonstrated that TAG could be considered a new imaging-derived parameter able to estimate the functional significance of coronary lesions, being significantly increased in coronary lesions classified as significant based on FFR assessment, the currently validated gold standard. At the same time, TAG was associated with CT markers of plaque vulnerability, such as necrotic core or plaque volume, indicating that TAG can be considered a marker indirectly associated with plaque vulnerability. This could also open the hypothesis that vulnerable coronary plaques have a higher impact on the functional significance of a coronary lesion, probably via complex mechanisms related to the alteration of the local dynamic forces in the coronary flow, a process in which local inflammation could play a certain role.

LIMITATION OF THE STUDY

One major limitation of this study is that the TAG and FFR evaluations were made in different moments; therefore, the information provided by the two imaging tools could not be entirely superposable.

On the other hand, the small number of patients included in this pilot study makes it hard to generalize the conclusions. However, this study opens new perspectives for challenging a hypothesis that could be further explored in larger scale studies.

CONCLUSION

In patients with unstable angina, contrast attenuation gradient along the culprit lesion, determined by CTA, could serve as a promising tool for the estimation of the functional significance of the lesion, being highly correlated with FFR values. At the same time, TAG correlates with CT markers of plaque vulnerability, indicating that the presence of vulnerability features inside a coronary plaque could increase the functional significance of a coronary lesion.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

REFERENCES

1. Barton GR, Irvine L, Flather M, et al. Economic Evaluation of Complete Revascularization for Patients with Multivessel

Disease Undergoing Primary Percutaneous Coronary Intervention.Value Health. 2017;20:745-751. doi: 10.101622.

- 2. Dubey G, Verma SK, Bahl VK. Primary percutaneous coronary intervention for acute ST elevation myocardial infarction: Outcomes and determinants of outcomes: A tertiary care center study from North India. Indian Heart J. 2017;69:294-298. doi: 10.1016/j.ihj.2016.11.322.
- 3. Tonino PA, Fearon WF, De Bruyne B, et al. Angiographic versus functional severity of coronary artery stenoses in the FAME study fractional flow reserve versus angiography in multivessel evaluation. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010;55:2816-2821. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2009.11.096.
- De Bruyne B, Pijls NH, Kalesan B, et al. Fractional flow reserve-guided PCI versus medical therapy in stable coronary disease. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:991–1001. doi: 10.1056/ NEJMoa1205361.
- Boden WE, O'Rourke RA, Teo KK, et al. Optimal medical therapy with or without PCI for stable coronary disease. N Engl J Med. 2007;356:1503–1516. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa070829.
- Kwon JE, Lee WS, Mintz GS, et al. Multimodality Intravascular Imaging Assessment of Plaque Erosion versus Plaque Rupture in Patients with Acute Coronary Syndrome. Korean Circ J. 2016;46:499-506. doi: 10.4070/kcj.2016.46.4.499.
- Dong L, Mintz GS, Witzenbichler B, et al. Comparison of plaque characteristics in narrowings with ST-elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI), non-STEMI/unstable angina pectoris and stable coronary artery disease (from the DAPT-DES IVUS Substudy). Am J Cardiol. 2015;115:860-866. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2015.01.008.
- Zheng B, Mintz GS, McPherson JA, et al. Predictors of Plaque Rupture Within Nonculprit Fibroatheromas in Patients With Acute Coronary Syndromes: The PROSPECT Study. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2015;8:1180–1187. doi: 10.1016/j. jcmg.2015.06.014.
- Acharjee S, Teo KK, Jacobs AK et al. Optimal medical therapy with or without percutaneous coronary intervention in women with stable coronary disease: A pre-specified subset analysis of the Clinical Outcomes Utilizing Revascularization and Aggressive druG Evaluation (COURAGE) trial. Am Heart J. 2016;173:108–117. doi: 10.1016/j. ahj.2015.07.020.
- Boden WE, O'Rourke RA, Teo KK, et al. Optimal medical therapy with or without PCI for stable coronary disease. N Engl J Med. 2007;356:1503–1516. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa070829.
- Andreini D, Pontone G, Mushtaq S, et al. A long-term prognostic value of coronary CT angiography in suspected coronary artery disease. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2012;5:690-701. doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2012.03.009
- 12. Cademartiri F, Seitun S, Clemente A, et al. Myocardial blood flow quantification for evaluation of coronary artery disease by computed tomography. Cardiovasc Diagn Ther. 2017;7:129– 150. doi: 10.21037/cdt.2017.03.22.
- De Bruyne B, Pijls NH, Kalesan B, et al. Fractional flow reserveguided PCI versus medical therapy in stable coronary disease. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:991–1001. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1205361
- 14. Mollet N, Maffei E, Martini C, et al. Coronary plaque burden in patients with stable and unstable coronary artery disease

using multislice CT coronary angiography. Radiol Med. 2011;116:1174-1187. doi: 10.1007/s11547-011-0722-5.

- Dalager MG, Bøttcher M, Thygesen J, Andersen G, Bøtker HE. Different Plaque Composition and Progression in Patients with Stable and Unstable Coronary Syndromes Evaluated by Cardiac CT. Biomed Res Int. 2015;2015:401357. doi: 10.1155/2015/401357.
- 16. Peng K. Transluminal attenuation gradient and corrected models in coronary CT angiography for determining stenosis severity: a primary study using dual-source CT. Clin Radiol. 2017;72:508-516. doi: 10.1016/j.crad.2017.01.003.
- 17. Kim HJ, Kim SM, Choi JH, et al. Influence of scan technique on intracoronary transluminal attenuation gradient in coronary CT angiography using 128-slice dual source CT: multi-beat versus one-beat scan. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2017;33:937-946. doi: 10.1007/s10554-017-1078-2.
- De Cecco CN, Caruso D, Baumann S, et al. Coronary CT angiography derived morphological and functional quantitative plaque markers correlated with invasive fractional flow reserve for detecting hemodynamically significant stenosis. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2016;10:199–206. doi: 0.1016/j.jcct.2016.03.002.
- 19. Choi JH, Min JK, Labounty TM, et al. Intracoronary transluminal attenuation gradient in coronary CT angiography for determining coronary artery stenosis. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2011;4:1149–57. doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2011.09.006.
- 20. Benedek T, Jako B, Benedek I. Plaque Quantification by Coronary CT and Intravascular Ultrasound Identifies a Low CT Density Core as a Marker of Plaque Instability in Acute Coronary Syndromes. Int Heart J. 2014;55:22–29.
- 21. Benedek I, Bucur O, Benedek T. Intracoronary infusion of mononuclear bone marrow derived stem cells is associated with lower plaque burden after 4 years. J Atheroscler Thromb. 2014;21:217-229.
- Benedek T, Gyöngyösi M, Benedek I. Multislice computed tomographic coronary angiography for quantitative assessment of culprit lesions in acute coronary syndromes. Can J Cardiol. 2013;29:364–371. doi: 10.1016/j.cjca.2012.11.004.
- 23. Chow BJ, Kass M, Gagné O, et al. Can differences in corrected coronary opacification measured with computed tomography predict resting coronary artery flow? J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;57:1280-1288. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2010.09.072
- 24. Collet C, Onuma Y, Serruys PW, et al. Integration of noninvasive functional assessments with anatomical risk stratification in complex coronary artery disease: the noninvasive functional SYNTAX score. Cardiovasc Diagn Ther. 2017;7:151-158. doi: 10.21037/cdt.2017.03.19.
- 25. Han D, Starikov A, Ó Hartaigh B, et al. Relationship Between Endothelial Wall Shear Stress and High-Risk Atherosclerotic Plaque Characteristics for Identification of Coronary Lesions That Cause Ischemia: A Direct Comparison With Fractional Flow Reserve. J Am Heart Assoc. 2016;5pii:e004186.
- 26. Wong DT, Ko BS, Cameron JD, et al. Transluminal attenuation gradient in coronary computed tomography angiography is a novel noninvasive approach to the identification of functionally significant coronary artery stenosis: a comparison with fractional flow reserve. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;61:1271-1279. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2012.12.029.



Centrul de Cercetare Avansată în Imagistică Cardiacă Multimodală

Unitate de cercetare științifică medicală avansată atestată de Comisia Europeană pentru activitate de cercetare

Motto: Cercetători de excelență, într-un centru de excelență, pentru rezultate de excelentă.

TL

MEDICINĂ CO

CT

128 slice



RM

Plaquelmag

diolmage

cardi

DIAGNOSTIC IMAGING STRATEGIES FOR PATIENTS WITH STABLE CHEST PAIN AND INTERMEDIATE RISK OF CORONARY ARTERY DISEASE: COMPARATIVE EFFECTIVENESS RESEARCH OF EXISTING TECHNOLOGIES - FINANTAT DE COMISIA EUROPEANĂ, PROGRAMUL CADRU FP7, 2014

2. CARDIOIMAGE

PLATFORMĂ IMAGISTICĂ MULTIMODALĂ RMN/CT DE ÎNALTĂ PERFORMANȚĂ, DESTINATĂ APLICĂRII MEDICINII COMPUTAȚIONALE, NANOPARTICULELOR ȘI IMAGISTICII HIBRIDE ÎN CERCETAREA BOLILOR ATEROTROMBOTICE *FINANȚAT DE AUTORITATEA NAȚIONALĂ PENTRU CERCETARE ȘTIINȚIFICĂ, PROGRAMUL OPERAȚIONAL*

3. PLAQUEIMAGE

CREȘTEREA CAPACITĂȚII DE CERCETARE ÎN DOMENIUL IMAGISTICII PLĂCII CORONARIENE VULNERABILE, BAZATĂ PE TEHNOLOGII AVANSATE DE NANOPARTICULE, IMAGISTICĂ DE FUZIUNE ȘI SIMULĂRI COMPUTAȚIONALE - ** FINANȚAT DE AUTORITATEA NAȚIONALĂ PENTRU CERCETARE ȘTIINȚIFICĂ, PROGRAMUL OPERAȚIONAL COMPETITIVITATE, 2016



CLINICAL UPDATE



Cardiac Stem Cell-based Regenerative Therapy for the Ischemic Injured Heart — a Short Update 2017

Mariann Gyöngyösi, Dominika Lukovic, Katrin Zlabinger, Ljubica Mandic, Johannes Winkler, Alfred Gugerell

Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Vienna, Austria

ABSTRACT

Cell therapy for the ischemic injured heart has been largely investigated in the last two decades, and most of the small cohort and randomized clinical studies, as well as meta-analyses led to the conclusion that cell-based human regenerative therapy is safe and effective in term of reducing adverse clinical outcomes and increasing left ventricular performance. Both the in vitro and in vivo rodent animal models of ischemic heart failure using bone marrow-derived mononuclear cells promised marvelous success in regeneration of the heart suffering from ischemic burden. However, in certain patient groups, stem cell studies failed to reach the primary endpoint, showing no effect of this regenerative therapy. This brief overview addresses the contradictory results between human cardiac regenerative studies and the very positive rodent experiments.

Keywords: stem cells, ischemic heart diseases, cardiac regeneration

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: May 25, 2017 Accepted: June 2, 2017

CORRESPONDENCE

Mariann Gyöngyösi

Spitalgasse 23 1090 Wien, Austria Tel: +43 1 404 004 6140 E- mail: mariann.gyongyosi@ meduniwien.ac.at

Cell therapy for the ischemic injured heart has been investigated in the last two decades. Both the in vitro and in vivo rodent animal models of ischemic heart failure using bone marrow-derived mononuclear cells promised marvelous success in regeneration of the heart suffering from ischemic burden. Numerous positive findings of these experiments led to sustained enthusiasm for the clinical translation of cardiac regeneration. The triggers for cardiac cell-based therapies from the late 1990s included the differentiation of bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells into cardiomyocyte-like cells; enhanced angiogenesis when bone marrow-derived stem cells were injected into the infarcted left ventricular wall. World-wide well-known researchers reported that a certain fraction of bone marrow cells expressing c-kit marker, and also hematopoietic cells with CD34+ markers could give rise to new vessels and cardiomyocytes; the mobilization of bone marrow cells either spontaneously or using specific factors in the post-infarction period leads to the homing of these c-kit and CD34+ bone marrow cells in the myocardial infarction region, and these cells reduce infarct size and improve survival in animal models. Accordingly, over a decade, hundreds of clinical reports have emerged about the use of cell-based cardiovascular regenerative therapy for patients with ischemic heart disease with the hope of clinically relevant regeneration of the human ischemic injured myocardium by using bone marrow cells, but also peripheral progenitors, cardiospheres, or mesenchymal

Dominika Lukovic: Spitalgasse 23, 1090 Wien, Austria, Tel: +43 1 404 004 6140 Katrin Zlabinger: Spitalgasse 23, 1090 Wien, Austria, Tel: +43 1 404 004 6140 Ljubica Mandic: Spitalgasse 23, 1090 Wien, Austria, Tel: +43 1 404 004 6140 Johannes Winkler: Spitalgasse 23, 1090 Wien, Austria, Tel: +43 1 404 004 6140 Alfred Gugerell: Spitalgasse 23, 1090 Wien, Austria, Tel: +43 1 404 004 6140



FIGURE 1. Fifteen years of bone marrow mononuclear cell therapy in acute myocardial infarction — time line chart.

From Micheu MM, Dorobantu M. Fifteen years of bone marrow mononuclear cell therapy in acute myocardial infarction. World J Stem Cells 2017; 9(4): 68-76. (reprinted with permission)

stem cells from diverse origins. Most of the small cohort and randomized clinical studies, as well as meta-analyses led to the conclusion that the cell-based human regenerative therapy is safe and effective in term of reducing adverse clinical outcomes and increasing left ventricular performance. However, after the first clinical study with no evidence of the beneficial effect of bone marrow-origin cell therapy in acute myocardial infarction, published in 2006, the number of trials and meta-analyses with neutral outcomes is increasing.¹⁻⁶ In 2014, the DAMASCENE group has revealed several discrepancies in published clinical trials with regenerative medicine.⁷ In 2017, it is likely that



FIGURE 2. The complex web of transcription factors in cardiac specification and their regulation by microRNAs. A: Crosstalk between transcription factors involved in the formation of the first and second heart field (light grey box). MESP1, GATA4, Mef2c, HAND2 and Nkx2.5 are central transcription factors in the first and second heart field (yellow). TBX5 is only expressed in the first heart field (green). ISL1 and TBX1 are expressed in the second heart field (blue); B: MicroRNAmediated regulation of cardiac transcription factors during cardiomyocyte differentiation (dark grey box).

From Kamps JA, Krenning G. Micromanaging cardiac regeneration: Targeted delivery of microRNAs for cardiac repair and regeneration. World J Cardiol. 2016 Feb 26;8(2):163–79. (reprinted with permission).

one type of cell-based regenerative therapy, namely the intracoronary bone marrow-origin cell therapy is safe, but it offers no functional or clinical benefit (Figure 1).

There are other groups of patients who have chronic ischemic heart failure or refractory angina pectoris and are symptomatic in spite of maximal medical treatment and need cardiac regenerative therapy with anti-ischemic and anti-remodeling effect. The majority of these patients received cell or gene therapy, or manipulated autologous or allogeneic cells intramyocardially, percutaneously. Although the last updated Cochrane meta-analysis summarizing several small randomized study results reported a benefit of cell therapy in this patient population, the most recent randomized multicenter CHART-1 trial (intramyocardial injection of cardiopoietic cells for heart failure) failed to reach the primary endpoint, showing no effect of this regenerative therapy in this patient population.⁸

Why are the human cardiac regenerative studies contradictory to the very positive rodent experiments? There are endless explanations, such as comorbidities of the patients, "sick cell in sick patients" if autologous cells are used, or inappropriate cell dose and type, or the recipient milieu (e.g., inflammatory status or lack of cell homing signals).

According to the rising skepticism in the cardiac regeneration field, the question arises, whether cardiac cell-based therapy for heart disease should be continued in humans? Recognizing the scant evidence of efficacy of the first approaches of cardiac regeneration therapies, the second and third generations of cells and cell therapies are currently under way also in the clinic. Furthermore, refinement of the concepts of cell reprogramming continues, novel gene therapies or tissue engineering, or the local stimulation of endogenous remnant cardiac stem cells with secretomes, exosomes, or other cardiopoietic or immune-modulatory approaches are under testing. Additionally, the role of cell-realted, exosome-bound, cellfree circulating, or locally released oligonucleotids (e.g., non-coding RNAs) is under investigation in the cardiac regeneration processes (Figure 2).

Summarizing the experiences of the past, a position paper has recently been published with facts and clear guidelines for cardiac cell-based therapies.⁹ According to the continuous effort to improve clinical regenerative therapies, large clinical multicenter randomized studies are under way with novel concepts regarding the mechanism of action, such as the European Commission-supported SCIENCE (percutaneous intramyocardial delivery of allogeneous stem cell for treatment of heart failure) or the ReGenHeart (percutaneous intramyocardial gene therapy for refractory angina pectoris). We, in the Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Vienna are participants in both of these trials, with the aim to achieve better quality of life of patients through treatment of therapy-resistant heart failure and angina pectoris, and to provide novel information regarding the biological mechanism of action.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared.

REFERENCES

- Lunde K, Solheim S, Aakhus S, et al. Intracoronary injection of mononuclear bone marrow cells in acute myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. 2006;355:1199-1209. doi: 10.1056/ NEJM0a055706.
- Quyyumi AA, Vasquez A, Kereiakes DJ, et al. A Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled Clinical Trial of Intracoronary Administration of Autologous CD34+ Cells in Patients With Left Ventricular Dysfunction Post STEMI. Circ Res. 2017;120:324-331. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.115.308165.
- 3. Wollert KC, Meyer GP, Müller-Ehmsen J, et al. Intracoronary autologous bone marrow cell transfer after myocardial infarction: the BOOST-2 randomised placebo-controlled clinical trial. Eur Heart J. 2017. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehx188. [Epub ahead of print]
- 4. Gyöngyösi M, Wojakowski W, Lemarchand P, et al. Meta-Analysis of Cell-based CaRdiac stUdiEs (ACCRUE) in patients with acute myocardial infarction based on individual patient data. Circ Res. 2015;116:1346-1360. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.116.304346.
- Fisher SA, Doree C, Mathur A, Martin-Rendon E. Metaanalysis of cell therapy trials for patients with heart failure. Circ Res. 2015;116:1361–1377. doi: https://doi.org/10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.116.304386.
- Fisher SA, Zhang H, Doree C, Mathur A, Martin-Rendon E. Stem cell treatment for acute myocardial infarction. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2015;9:CD006536. doi: 10.1002/14651858. CD006536.pub4.
- Nowbar AN, Mielewczik M, Karavassilis M, et al. DAMASCENE writing group. Discrepancies in autologous bone marrow stem cell trials and enhancement of ejection fraction (DAMASCENE): weighted regression and meta-analysis. BMJ. 2014;348:g2688. doi: 10.1136/bmj.g2688.
- Bartunek J, Terzic A, Davison BA, et al. Cardiopoietic cell therapy for advanced ischaemic heart failure: results at 39 weeks of the prospective, randomized, double blind, shamcontrolled CHART-1 clinical trial. Eur Heart J. 2017;38:648-660. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/ehw543.
- 9. Fernández-Avilés F, Sanz-Ruiz R, Climent AM, et al. Global position paper on cardiovascular regenerative medicine: Scientific statement of the transnational alliance for regenerative therapies in cardiovascular syndromes (TACTICS) international group for the comprehensive cardiovascular application of regenerative medicinal products. Eur Heart J. 2017. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehx248. [Epub ahead of print]



CASE SERIES



Coronary Artery Malformations Presenting as Acute Coronary Syndromes: A Case Series

Laura Jani, Roxana Hodas, Elena Beganu, Lehel Bordi

Clinic of Cardiology, County Clinical Emergency Hospital, Tîrgu Mureş, Romania

ABSTRACT

Coronary artery malformations are rare congenital abnormalities, which present non-specific symptoms such as atypical chest pain, malignant arrhythmia, or sudden cardiac death. The proper diagnosis of these abnormalities in emergency conditions can be very difficult, and noninvasive imaging techniques, such as computed tomography or magnetic resonance imaging, along with the gold standard represented by invasive coronary angiography, remain the most frequently used modalities for diagnosing these rare cases. We present four cases of coronary anomalies represented by an abnormal origin of the coronary arteries from the coronary ostium, presenting in emergency conditions with symptoms of acute myocardial infarction, which were diagnosed by urgent angiography.

Keywords: coronary artery malformation, coronary ostium, congenital heart diseases

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: April 14, 2017 Accepted: May 25, 2017

CORRESPONDENCE

Roxana Hodas

Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 50 540136 Tîrgu Mureş, Romania Tel: +40 265 212 111 E-mail: roxana.hodas@yahoo.ro

INTRODUCTION

Coronary artery malformations are rare congenital abnormalities, most of them consisting in an abnormal origin of a coronary artery, with or without clinical impact.¹ Due to their non-specific symptoms, such as atypical chest pain, malignant arrhythmia, or sudden cardiac death, caused by the reduction of blood flow in the coronary artery having an abnormal origin, the proper diagnosis of these abnormalities in emergency conditions can be very difficult.^{2,3} Noninvasive imaging techniques, such as computed tomography (CT) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), along with the gold standard represented by invasive coronary angiography, remain the most frequently used modalities for diagnosing these rare cases.⁴ The therapeutic algorithm is represented by conservative treatment (avoidance of heavy physical burden, use of beta-blockers), coronary angioplasty, or surgical intervention in the most severe cases.⁵

In this paper we present four cases of coronary anomalies represented by an abnormal origin of the coronary arteries from the coronary ostium, presenting in emergency conditions with symptoms of acute myocardial infarction, which were diagnosed by urgent angiography.

The patients agreed to the publication of their data and the institution where the patients had been admitted approved the publication of the cases.

CASE 1

A 66-year-old female patient with a history of hypertension and diabetes, with recurrent episodes of chest pain, dyspnea, and fatigue in the past, was admitted to

Laura Jani: Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 50, 540136 Tîrgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 212 111 Elena Beganu: Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 50, 540136 Tîrgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 212 111 Lehel Bordi: Str. Gheorghe Marinescu nr. 50, 540136 Tîrgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 212 111 our department accusing intense angina and diaphoresis. Physical examination was normal, and electrocardiography showed sinus rhythm with negative T waves in the inferior leads DII, DIII, aVF. The laboratory tests revealed a minimal elevation of creatine phosphokinase (CK 359 U/L). Echocardiography parameters were in normal ranges. However, the left ventricle was hypertrophic, with a left ventricular ejection fraction of 53%. Due to the presence of recurrent angina symptoms, an invasive angiography was performed in order to assess possible coronary lesions and revealed the separate origin of the left descendent artery (LAD) and left circumflex artery (LCX) from two different coronary ostia located in the left side of the Valsalva sinus (Figure 1A). The LCX presented an ostial lesion and the LAD multiple, non-significant lesions, while the right coronary artery (RCA) was hypoplastic (Figure 1B). The patient received antiplatelets, statins, and diuretics, and was recommended to avoid intensive physical exertion. At the 6-month follow-up, the evolution of the patient was favorable, with significant regression of the symptoms.

ciated with dyspnea and nausea. Electrocardiography revealed sinus rhythm and elevation of the ST segment with 2 mm in the right chest leads (V7, V8, V9). Coronary angiography performed in emergency revealed the common origin of the RCA and LCX from the right Valsalva sinus, with an acute thrombotic occlusion of the LCX (Figure 2A) and a severe lesion on the distal segment of the LAD. Two drug-eluting stents were implanted in the LCX and in the distal part of the LAD, with optimal TIMI III flow (Figure 2B). During the procedure the patient received 100 IU/kg/ min heparin and the loading dose of eptifibatide, followed by continuous administration on the station. The next day after the intervention, she presented altered neurological status and obnubilation associated with diaphoresis. The emergency CT revealed a hemorrhagic stroke, therefore anticoagulation therapy was interrupted. During hospitalization, the cardiologic status remained stable. The patient was discharged with recommendations and a therapeutic plan (antiplatelet, statin, beta-blocker), and the neurological status of the patient presented a slow, but favorable evolution.

CASE 2

A 63-year-old female patient, without any cardiovascular history, presented to our emergency room with intensive chest pain started 10 hours prior to presentation, asso-

CASE 3

A 60-year-old male, smoker, with a history of diabetes and dyslipidemia, presented with unstable angina that was relieved by administration of nitroglycerin, associ-



FIGURE 1. Case 1. A – Separate origin of the LAD and LCX from two different coronary ostia located in the left side of the Valsalva sinus (arrow); B – Hypoplastic RCA



FIGURE 2. Case 2. **A** – Common origin of the RCA and LCX from the right Valsalva sinus with an acute thrombotic occlusion of the LCX (arrow); **B** – LCX recanalization after PCI and implantation of a drug eluting stent (arrow)

ated with vegetative symptoms. The patient reported that the chest pain started a week ago, during medium physical effort. The electrocardiogram showed negative T waves in the inferior leads, and echocardiography parameters were within normal ranges, with a good left ventricular ejection fraction. Coronary angiography showed the separate origin of the LAD and LCX, with lesions about 30–40% on the coronary arteries, without any hemodynamic significance



FIGURE 3. Case 3. Separate origin of the LAD and LCX from two different coronary ostia located in the left side of the Valsalva sinus. **A** – origin of LAD from a separate ostium (arrow); **B** – origin of the LCX from a separate ostium (arrow)



FIGURE 4. Case 4. A - Ectopic origin of the RCA from the left aortic sinus (arrow); B - No significant lesions on the LAD

(Figure 3A and 3B). Treatment consisted in beta-blockers and statins, and the patient presented a favorable evolution during regular medical follow-up.

CASE 4

The fourth case involves a 66-year-old, obese, smoker female patient, who presented at the emergency department with an intense retrosternal chest pain, started 7 hours prior to presentation. The electrocardiogram was not modified, and there were no elevations in serum levels of cardiac enzymes. Coronary angiography detected an ectopic origin of the RCA from the left aortic Valsalva sinus (Figure 4A) and no lesions on the LAD (Figure 4B). The patient received medical therapy and entered a rigorous follow-up program.

DISCUSSIONS

Coronary artery anomalies are rare forms of cardiac malformations that refer to the origin or the course of the artery.⁶ In most cases, they are underdiagnosed due to the lack of symptoms, and the detection occurs incidentally, in 0.3–0.6% of the cases during coronary angiography examination and about 1% on routine autopsy.² The most frequent symptoms that can occur are thoracic chest pain due to myocardial hypoxia, myocardial ischemia, syncope, or malignant arrhythmias. This condition can be associated with other cardiac diseases such as coronary artery lesions or heart valve disorders.³ Myocardial necrosis, congestive heart failure, or sudden cardiac death represent the most severe complications that can occur in this type of diseases.⁷

In certain cases, the diagnosis of this particular form can represent a challenge due to the fact that most patients are asymptomatic. This type of abnormality is usual associated with a poor tissular perfusion that can be responsible for hypoxia and myocardial ischemia.³ In these cases, hypoxia is related to intramural hypoplasia or to the external compression of the vessel.8 Whenever a coronary abnormality is diagnosed, it is extremely important to identify the exact origin of the abnormality and its relationships with other cardiac structures. The gold standard method for the diagnosis of these particular forms remains coronary angiography. Coronary CT offers the finest spatial resolution for the assessment of these lesions, being able to reveal the localization of the malformations and to assess their complexity.^{2,9} Magnetic resonance imaging also provides safe information; however, the small size of the vessels, the impact of breathing, or the rapid motion of the coronaries can represent limiting factors for this examination.¹⁰

In some cases of coronary anomalies that involve the right side, percutaneous interventions and stenting can be recommended in the presence of the following criteria: high risk for sudden death, significant intramural hypoplasia, documented reversible ischemia. The use of intravascular ultrasound before and during angioplasty is highly recommended in this type of cases.¹¹

According to the literature, severe forms of coronary anomalies located in the left side of the heart might require surgical correction, consisting in re-implantation of the ectopic coronary in the aortic sinus, or osteoplasty, which creates a new ostium at the end of the intramural segment.¹²

All four patients presented in this case series were asymptomatic in their history and accused intense chest pain at presentation in the emergency room. Coronary angiography, indicated by the symptoms suggestive for acute myocardial infarction, identified the etiology of the chest pain and led to appropriate therapy in each case.

CONCLUSIONS

Coronary artery malformations are extremely rare abnormalities that are frequently underdiagnosed. Depending on the type of malformation and the associated lesions, the clinical presentation may vary from asymptomatic conditions to sudden cardiac death. As a consequence of the non-specific symptoms, the diagnosis can be challenging in many cases. Coronary angiography, as the gold standard imaging diagnostic technique, is able to reveal the type of malformation and its complexity, and can guide therapy in these rare diseases.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

ABBREVIATIONS

- **LAD** left anterior descending artery
- **LCX** left circumflex artery
- **RCA** right coronary artery
- **PCI** percutaneous coronary intervention

REFERENCES

- Angellini P. Coronary Artery Anomalies An Entity in Search of an Identity. Circulation. 2007;115:1296-1305. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.106.618082.
- Villa AD, Sammut E, Nair A, Rajani R, Bonamini R, Chiribiri A. Coronary artery anomalies overview: The normal and the abnormal. World J Radiol. 2016;8:537–555. doi:10.4329/wjr. v8.i6.537.
- 3. Yuan SM. Anomalous origin of coronary artery: taxonomy and clinical implication. Rev Bras Cir Cardiovasc. 2014;29:622–629. doi:10.5935/1678-9741.20140109.
- Marler AT, Malik JA, Slim AM. Anomalous Left Main Coronary Artery: Case Series of Different Courses and Literature Review. Case Rep Vasc Med. 2013;2013:380952. doi:10.1155/2013/380952.
- Maron BJ, Zipes DP. Introduction: eligibility recommendations for competitive athletes with cardiovascular abnormalities – general considerations. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2005;45:1318–1321. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2005.02.006.
- 6. Angelini P. Normal and anomalous coronary arteries: definitions and classification. Am Heart J. 1989;117:418-434.
- Basso C, Maron BJ. Clinical profile of congenital coronary artery anomalies with origin from the wrong aortic sinus leading to sudden death in young competitive athletes. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2000;35:1493-1501.
- Peñalver JM, Mosca RS, Weitz D, Phoon CK. Anomalous aortic origin of coronary arteries from the opposite sinus: a critical appraisal of risk. BMC Cardiovasc Disord. 20121;12:83. doi: 10.1186/1471-2261-12-83.
- Montaudon M, Latrabe V, Iriart X, Caix P, Laurent F. Congenital coronary arteries anomalies: review of the literature and multidetector computed tomography (MDCT)-appearance. Surg Radiol Anat. 2007;29:343-355. doi: 10.1007/s00276-007-0217-1.
- Bunce NH, Lorenz CH, Keegan J. Coronary artery anomalies: assessment with free-breathing three-dimensional coronary MR angiography. Radiology. 2003;227:201-208. doi: 10.1148/ radiol.2271020316.
- Angelini P, Velasco JA, Ott D, Khoshnevis GR. Anomalous coronary artery arising from the opposite sinus: descriptive features and pathophysiologic mechanisms, as documented by intravascular ultrasonography. J Invasive Cardiol. 2003;15:507–514.
- Mustafa I, Gula G, Radley-Smith R, Durrer S, Yacoub M. Anomalous origin of the left coronary artery from the anterior aortic sinus: a potential cause of sudden death: anatomic characterization and surgical treatment. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1981;82:297-300.

CASE REPORT

Symptomatic Coronary–Pulmonary Fistula Revealed with Coronary CT Angiography

Sára Papp, István Ferenc Édes, Béla Merkely, Pál Maurovich-Horvat, Mihály Károlyi

MTA-SE Cardiovascular Imaging Research Group, Heart and Vascular Center, Semmelweis University, Budapest, Hungary

ABSTRACT

Introduction: Coronary artery fistulas are usually incidental findings and rarely cause any clinical symptoms. **Case presentation:** In this case a coronary pulmonary fistula was revealed by coronary CT angiography and as it was considered responsible for the patients' symptoms, its' closure was performed during percutaneous coronary intervention. **Conclusion:** The noninvasive coronary CT angiography is a valuable examination in the diagnosis of coronary anomalies.

Keywords: coronary CTA, invasive coronary angiography, coronary artery fistula, atypical chest pain

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received: May 15, 2017 Accepted: June 26, 2017

CORRESPONDENCE

Pál Maurovich-Horvat

Határőr u. 18 H-1122 Budapest, Hungary Tel: +36 20 663 2485 Fax: +36 1 458 6842 E-mail: p.maurovich.horvat@mail. harvard.edu

INTRODUCTION

Coronary artery fistulas (CAF) are abnormal connections between the coronary artery system and cardiac chambers or thoracic vascular structures. Most patients with CAF are asymptomatic, and fistulas are typically found incidentally during imaging studies. However, in some cases CAFs may cause serious conditions for the patient, such as myocardial ischemia, right heart failure, arrhythmias, or even sudden death, therefore is important to make the correct diagnosis.

CASE PRESENTATION

A 64-year-old man was scheduled for coronary CT angiography (CTA) due to atypical chest pain and intermediate cardiovascular risk. Coronary CTA identified a partially calcified plaque with high-risk features (low attenuation, positive remodeling, and napkin-ring sign) causing severe (70%) luminal stenosis in the mid segment of the left anterior descending (LAD) coronary artery. Additionally, several small tortuous branches were visualized connecting the septal branch of the LAD with the pulmonary artery (Figure 1).

The patient underwent invasive coronary angiography (ICA), which confirmed a coronary fistula between the LAD-septal branch and the pulmonary trunk (Figure 2). Fractional flow reserve (FFR) measurement was performed, which verified the significant stenosis in the mid LAD segment. Accordingly, percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) was performed with a drug-eluting stent. Post-PCI FFR value was normal; however, after nitroglycerine administration, a significant decrease in the FFR

Sára Papp: Városmajor u. 68, 1122 Budapest, Hungary. Tel: +36 1 458 6847 István Ferenc Édes: Városmajor u. 68, 1122 Budapest, Hungary. Tel: +36 1 458 6847 Béla Merkely: Városmajor u. 68, 1122 Budapest, Hungary. Tel: +36 1 458 6847 Mihály Károlyi: Városmajor u. 68, 1122 Budapest, Hungary. Tel: +36 1 458 6847

FIGURE 1. Coronary CT angiography. **A** – 3D volume rendered image of the coronary tree. Red arrows indicate the coronary artery fistula connecting the first septal branch of the LAD to the pulmonary trunk. **B**, **C** – Coronary CTA images with multiplanar reconstruction. On Panel **B** small branches, susceptible for coronary fistula can be seen (red arrow). Panel **C** illustrates a high-grade stenotic, partially calcified plaque in the mid LAD segment (green arrow).

value was observed, presumably associated with the dilatation of the fistula. Therefore, coil embolization of the fistula was performed (Figure 3). The FFR value normalized, and the patient became asymptomatic.

Twelve months later, due to the reoccurrence of his symptoms, the patient underwent control ICA, which ex-

cluded any significant restenosis in the mid LAD stent. However, the complete reopening of the coronary fistula was detected. A second attempt for the coil embolization was made; however, due to embolization of the coil during deployment in the LAD-septal branch, it partially shifted into the LAD. Consequently, a coronary artery stent was

FIGURE 2. Invasive coronary angiography and percutaneous coronary intervention. **A** shows the coronary artery fistula (red arrow) originating from the first septal branch of the LAD. **B** illustrates the significant stenosis in the LAD-diagonal branch bifurcation (green arrow). **C** – Restored lumen of the LAD after stent implantation.

FIGURE 3. Coil embolization of the coronary fistula. **A** – Microcatheter placement in the septal branch of the LAD; **B** – Coil placement in the coronary fistula; **C** – No flow is present in the coronary-pulmonary fistula after successful coil embolization.

placed in the LAD to fix the coil position and prevent the occlusion of the LAD lumen. The stent deposition was successful, and no refill of the CAF was observed. Optical coherence tomography (OCT) imaging was performed, which confirmed the good positioning of the LAD stent (Figure 4). The patient was discharged symptomless after the procedure.

The patient agreed to the publication of his data, and the institution where the patient had been admitted approved the publication of the case.

DISCUSSION

Coronary artery fistulas (CAF) are direct precapillary communications between the coronary arteries, cardiac

chambers, or other vessels.^{1–4} CAFs can originate from the left and right coronary system, and the most common termination sites are the right ventricle, right atrium, and the pulmonary artery.^{2,3} CAFs usually have small calibers and do not have any hemodynamic impact.^{2,3} Rarely, large fistulas may cause symptoms and serious conditions for the patient.³ Invasive coronary angiography is the method of choice to identify coronary fistulas. However, due to the increasing number of coronary CT angiography used on patients with chest pain, CAFs and other coronary anomalies are more frequently diagnosed.² Spontaneous closure of these fistulas may happen, but surgical or transcatheter closure of the CAF may also be indicated in symptomatic patients with large, hemodynamically significant fistulas.^{4,5}

FIGURE 4. Second coronary angiography due to reoccurrence of patients' symptoms. **A** – Reopened coronary fistula (red arrow). **B/1** – Coil stabilization with a coronary stent in the LAD; **B/2** – Complete coronary flow in the LAD with no refill of the fistula after coil embolization; **C/1** –Cross-sectional OCT image of the coil in the LAD (red arrows); **C/2** –Longitudinal OCT image of the LAD (red arrows indicate the coil).

CONCLUSION

Our case underlines the potential of noninvasive coronary CTA to detect not only significant coronary luminal stenosis, but also extracoronary findings, such as fistulas as an underlying cause for patients' chest pain.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared.

ABBREVIATIONS

- **CAF** coronary artery fistula
- **CTA** computed tomography angiography
- **FFR** fractional flow reserve
- **ICA** invasive coronary angiography
- LAD left anterior descending coronary artery
- **LCx** left circumflex coronary artery
- **OCT** optical coherence tomography

PCI percutaneous coronary intervention

RCA right coronary artery

REFERENCES

- Maurovich-Horvat P, Ferencik M, Voros S, Merkely B, Hoffmann U. Comprehensive plaque assessment by coronary CT angiography. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2014;11:390-402. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2014.60.
- Zenooz NA, Habibi R, Mammen L, Finn JP, Gilkeson RC. Coronary Artery Fistulas: CT Findings. RadioGraphics. 2009;29:781–789. https://doi.org/10.1148/rg.293085120.
- Said SAM, Thiadens AAHJ, Fieren MJCH, Meijboom EJ,van der Werf T, Bennink GBWE. Coronary artery fistulas. Neth Heart J. 2002;10:65-78.
- Natarajan A, Khokhar AA, Kirk P, Patel HH, Turner D. Coronary-pulmonary artery fistula: value of 64-MDCT imaging. Q J Med. 2013;106:91-92. doi: 10.1093/qjmed/hcr254.
- Armsby LR, Keane JF, Sherwood MC, Forbess JM, Perry SB, Lock JE. Management of coronary artery fistulae. Patient selection and results of transcatheter closure. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2002;39:1026-1032.

REZULTATELE MAI BUNE ÎNCEP ACUM

Wallentin L et al, N Engl J Med 2009; 361 (11): 1045-57

INSTRUCTIUNI ABREVIATE DE PRESCRIERE INSTRUCTIONI ABREVIATE DE PRESCRIERE Denumirea comercială a medicamentului: Brilique 90 mg comprimate filmate. Compoziția calitativă și cantitativă: ticagrelor 90 mg. Forma farmaceutică: Comprimat filmat (comprimat). Comprimate rotunde, biconvexe, de culoare galbenă, marcate cu '90' deasupra "T" pe una dintre fețe și plane pe cealaltă fai. Date Clinice: Indicații terapeutice: administrat în asociere cu acid acetilsalicilic (AAS), este indicat pentru prevenția evenimentelor aterotrombotice la pacienții adulți cu sindrom coronarian acut (SCA) sau istoric de infarct miocardic [IM] și risc crescut de apariție a unui eveniment aterotrombotic. Doze și mod de administrare: Doze: Pacienții care utilizează Brilique trebuie să utilizeze zilnic și AAS în doză mică 75-150 mg, ca tratament de întreținere, cu excepția cazurilor în care există contraindicații specifice. Sindrom coronarian acut: Tratamentul se inițiaza cu o doză unică de încărcare de 180 mg (două comprimate de 90 mg) și se continua cu 90 mg de două ori pe zi, tratamentul este recomandat pe o perioadă de 12 luni la pacienții cu SCA, cu excepția cazului în care întreruperea administrării este indicată clinic. <u>Istoric de infarct</u> <u>miocardic</u>: Brilique 60 mg de două ori pe zi este doza recomandată când este necesară continuarea tratamentului la pacienți cu istoric de IM de cel puțin un an și risc crescut de apariție a unui eveniment aterotrombotic. Tratamentul poate fi început, fără perioadă de întrerupere, în continuarea tratamentului inițial de un an cu Brilique 90 mg sau cu alt inhibitor al receptorilor de adenozin difosfat (ADP) la pacienții cu SCA cu risc crescut de apariție a unui eveniment aterotrombotic. De asemenea, tratamentul poate fi inițiat într-o perioadă de până la 2 ani după IM sau de în cursul unui an după oprirea tratamentului anterior cu un inhibitor al receptorilor ADP. Există date limitate privind eficacitatea și siguranța Brilique după 3 ani de tratament extins. Dacă este necesară schimbarea după 3 ani de tratament extins. Dacă este necesară schimbarea tratamentului, prima doză de Brilique trebuie administrată în decurs de 24 de ore după utilizarea ultimei doze din celălalt medicament antiplachetar. <u>Omiterea dozei</u>: Trebuie evitată omisiunea administrării dozelor. <u>Grupe speciale de pacienții:</u> Vărstnici: Nu este necesară ajustarea dozei la vărstnici. <u>Insuficiență renală</u>: Nu este necesară ajustarea Pacienților care efectuează calinta de diviziă reneță nu la este recomender. <u>Inveficiență</u> ședințe de dializă renală nu le este recomandat. Insuficiență hepatică: Ticagrelor este contraindicat. La pacienții cu insuficiență hepatică moderată trebuie utilizat cu prudență. Nu este necesară ajustarea dozei la pacienții cu insuficiență hepatică ușoară. Copii și adolescenți: Siguranța și eficacitatea ticagrelor la copiii cu vârsta sub 18 ani nu au fost stabilite. Nu există date disponibile. Mod de administrare: Pentru administrare orală. Brilique poate fi administrat cu sau fără alimente. Pentru pacienții care nu pot înghiți comprimatul/comprimatele în întregime, comprimatele pot fi zdrobite până la o pulbere fină, dispersate în jumătate de pahar cu apă, care se bea imediat. Paharul trebuie clătit cu o cantitate de apă corespunzătoare unei jumătăți de pahar, iar conținutul trebuie băut. Amestecul poate fi administrat, de asemenea printr-un tub nazogastric (CH8 sau mai mare). Atenționări și precauții speciale pentru utilizare: Risc hemoragic: Utilizarea ticagrelor la pacienți cunoscuți cu risc crescut de hemoragie trebuie evaluată în raport cu beneficiul legat de prevenirea evenimentelor

aterotrombotice. Ticagrelor trebuie utilizat cu precauție la următoarele categorii de pacienți: 1. cu predispoziție la sângerări (de exemplu ca urmare a unui traumatism recent, intervenție chirurgicală recentă, tulburări de coagulare, sângerare intracraniană sau gastrointestinală activă sau recentă). Utilizarea este contraindicată la pacienți cu hemoragii patologice active, la cei cu antecedente de hemoragie intracraniană și la pacienții cu insuficiență hepatică severă. 2. Carora li se administrează concomitent medicamente care pot crește riscul de sângerare (de exemplu medicamente antiinflamatoare nesteroidiene (AINS), anticoagulante orale și/sau fibrinolitice) în următoarele 24 de ore de la administrarea ticagrelor). Este puțin probabil ca desmopresina să fie eficace în tratamentul evenimentelor hemoragice simptomatice. Tratamentul antifibrinolitic (acid aminocaproic sau acid tranexamic) și/sau factorul recombinant VIIa pot accentua hemostaza. Administrarea ticagrelor poate fi reluată după identificarea și controlarea cauzei sângerării. <u>Intervenții</u> <u>chirurgicale</u>: Pacienții trebuie stătuiți să informeze medicii și dentiștii că utilizează ticagrelor înainte de programarea oricărei intervenții chirurgicale și înaite de doministrarea oricărul medicament nou. Dacă un pacient urmează să fie supus unei intervenții chirurgicale elective și nu este dorit efectul antiplachetar, administrarea ticagrelor trebuie întreruptă cu 7 zile înainte de intervențieă. <u>Pacienți cu accident vascular cerebral (AVC)</u> <u>ischemic în antecedente</u>: pot fi tratați cu Brilique pe o perioadă de până la 12 luni (studiul PLATO) dar nu mai mare. Insuficiență hepatică: Utilizarea este contraindicată la pacienții cu insuficiență hepatică severă. La pacienți cu insuficiență hepatică moderată se recomandă prudență în administrare. Pacienți cu risc de evenimente bradicardice: Având în vedere experiența clinică limitată, ticagrelor trebuie utilizat cu prudență la acești pacienți. În plus, trebuie manifestată prudență când se administrează ticagrelor concomitent cu medicamente cunoscute că produc bradicardie. În timpul substudiului Holter din PLATO, mai mulți pacienți tratați cu ticagrelor au avut pauze ventriculare >3 secunde în faza acută a SCA comparativ cu clopidogrel. Creșterea frecvenței pauzelor ventriculare depistate prin Holter sub tratament cu ticagrelor a fost mai mare la pacienții cu insuficiență cardiacă cronică (ICC) comparativ cu populația generală a studiului în faza acută a SCA, dar nu și la o lună de tratament cu ticagrelor sau comparativ cu clopidogrel. Nu au existat consecințe clinice negative asociate cu acest dezechilibru (incluzând sincopă sau implantare de pacemaker) în această grupă de pacienți. <u>Dispnee</u>: Dispneea a fost raportată la pacienții tratați cu ticagrelor. De regulă, intensitatea dispneei este ușoară până la moderată și frecvent dispare fără să fie necesară întreruperea tratamentului. Pacienții cu astm bronșic/ bronhopneumopatie obstructivă cronică (BPOC) pot prezenta un risc absolut de dispnee crescut sub tratament cu ticagrelor. Ticagrelor trebuie utilizat cu prudență la pacienții cu antecedente le astm bronșic și/sau BPOC. <u>Creșteri ale creatininemiei</u>: Concentrațiile de creatinină pot crește în timpul tratamentului cu ticagrelor. Mecanismul nu a fost elucidat. Funcția renală trebuie verificată conform practicii medicale curente. De asemenea, la pacienții cu SCA se recomandă ca funcția renală să fie verificată la o lună după inițierea tratamentului, acordându-se atenție specială pacienților cu vârsta ≥ 75 de ani, pacienților cu insuficiență renală moderată/severă și celor cărora li se administrează concomitent tratament cu un blocant al receptorilor angiotensinei (BRA). Cresterea acidului uric. Se recomandă prudență la pacienții cu antecedente de hiperuricemie sau artrită gutoasă. Ca măsură de precauție, utilizarea ticagrelor la pacienții cu nefropatie urică este descurajată. <u>Altele</u>: Administrarea concomitentă a ticagrelor și doze de menținere crescute de AAS (>300 mg) nu este recomandată. <u>Întreruperea prematură</u>: Trebuie evitată întreruperea prematură a tratamentului. Fertilitatea, sarcina și alăptarea: Fernei affate la vârsta fertilă; Sarcina: Nu este recomandată administrarea ticagrelor în timpul sarcinii. <u>Alăptarea</u>: Nu poate fi exclus un risc pentru nou-născuți/sugari. Decizia de a întrerupe alăptarea sau de a întrerupe/nu administra ticagrelor trebuie luată ținând cont de beneficiul alăptării pentru copil și beneficiul tratamentului pentru femeie **Reacții adverse:** <u>Rezumatul profilului</u> de siguranță: Ĉele mai frecvent raportate reacții adverse la pacienții tratați cu ticagrelor au fost sângerare și dispnee. Foarte frecvente: Tulburări sanguine induse de sângerări, Hiperuricemie, Dispnee. Frecvente: Gută/artrită gutoasă, Amețeli, sincopă, cefalee, Vertij, Hipotensiune arterială, Hemoragii la nivelul sistemului respirator, Hemoragie gastrointestinală, Diaree, Greață, Dispepsie, Constipație, Hemoragii subcutanate sau dermice, Erupție cutanată tranzitorie, Prurit, Hemoragii la nivelul tractului urinar, Creșterea concentrației plasmatice a creatininei, Hemoragii post-procedurale hemoragii traumatice. **Mai puțin frecvente:** Hemoragii tumorale Hipersensibilitate, inclusiv angioedem, Confuzie, Hemoragie intracraniană, Hemoragie oculară Hemoragie otică, Hemoragie retroperitoneală. Hemoragii musculare Hemoragii la nivelul aparatului genital. <u>Raportarea reacțiilor adverse suspectate</u>: Raportarea reacțiilor adverse suspectate după autorizarea medicamentului este importantă. Acest lucru permite monitorizarea continuă a raportului beneficiu/risc al medicamentului. Profesioniștii din domeniul sănătății sunt rugați să raporteze orice reacție adversă suspectată la: Agenția Națională a Medicamentului și a Dispozitivelor Medicale Str. Aviator Sănătescu nr. 48, sector 1, București 011478- RO, Tel; +4 0757 117 259, Fax: +4 0213 163 497, e-mail: adr@anm.ro. Deținătorul autorizației de punere pe piață: AstraZeneca AB, S-151 85, Södertälje, Suedia; Data revizuirii textului: Februarie 2016. Se eliberează numai pe bază de prescripție medicală PRF. Pentru informații complete de prescriere vá rugăm contactați: AstraZeneca Pharma SRL, Bucharest Business Park corp D, et.1, str. Menuetului nr.12, 013713, București. Tel. +40 21 317 60 41; Fax: +40 21 317 60 53.

AstraZeneca Pharma SRL, Bucharest Business Park-D, et.1, str. Menuetului nr.12, 013713, Bucuresti. Tel. +40 21 317 60 41; Fax: +40 21 317 60 53

Material publicitar tiparit dedicat profesioniștilor în domeniul sănătății RO-1075/03.17

CASE REPORT

Intracoronary Imaging in the Management of a Complex and Recurrent Acute Coronary Syndrome Associated With Multiple Comorbidities. A Case Report

Ioana Rodean, Elisabeta Himcinschi, Alexandra Tirca, Daniel Cernica

Department of Computational Imaging, Cardio Med Medical Center, Tîrgu Mureș, Romania

ABSTRACT

Coronary artery disease represents a major cause of morbidity and mortality around the world. Unstable angina pectoris is a serious manifestation of ischemic heart disease and represents an acute condition caused by the narrowing of the coronary lumen as the result of an atheromatous plaque formation. In most cases the trigger of this process is represented by the rupture of a plaque that has become vulnerable or unstable. The first-line intracoronary imaging technique for the evaluation of plaque vulnerability is optical coherence tomography, which can measure the thickness of the fibrous cap (a significant predictor of plaque vulnerability) and can also assess other characteristics of plaque vulnerability (macrophage infiltration, lipid pool, intracoronary thrombus, or neointimal rupture). We present the case of a 67-year-old male with symptoms suggestive of unstable angina pectoris, caused by the presence of a vulnerable plaque on the left main coronary artery, where optical coherence tomography had a significant contribution in identifying the etiology of chest pain.

Keywords: acute coronary syndrome, vulnerable plaque, optical coherence tomography, coronary stenosis, angiography

INTRODUCTION

Coronary artery disease (CAD) represents a major cause of morbidity and mortality around the world, contributing to the death of an estimated 13% of the global population.^{1,2} Unstable angina pectoris (UA) is a serious manifestation of ischemic heart disease and represents an acute condition produced by the narrowing of the coronary lumen as the result of an atheromatous plaque formation. The majority of UA cases are triggered by the rupture of a previously stable coronary plaque that has become vulnerable or unstable. Coronary plaques have often been studied in relation to their location, severity, and functional impact. At present, all modifications in the structure of a plaque can be analyzed using newly developed imaging techniques.^{3,4} Over the past decades, several major advances in the diagnosis and treatment of ischemic heart disease have been encountered; nevertheless, invasive coronary angiography remains the gold standard for diagnosing a coronary

Received: May 10, 2017 Accepted: June 5, 2017

ARTICLE HISTORY

CORRESPONDENCE

Elisabeta Himcinschi

Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76 540124 Tîrgu Mureş, Romania Tel: +40 265 217 333 E-mail: eli_himcinschi@yahoo.com

Ioana Rodean: Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Tîrgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333 Alexandra Tirca: Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Tîrgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333 Daniel Cernica: Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76, 540124 Tîrgu Mureş, Romania. Tel: +40 265 217 333

artery stenosis. Since its outset more than 40 years ago, several adjunctive techniques have been initiated in order to optimize the overall diagnostic accuracy and also to prevent the inter- and intra-observer variability related to the estimation of lesion severity. A novel invasive technology dedicated either to evaluate the physiological significance or the anatomical and morphological features of coronary lesions, optical coherence tomography (OCT), enriches the arsenal of diagnostic tools available to an interventional cardiologist. As an alternative to these invasive methods, noninvasive imaging techniques, such as multi-detector-row computed tomography (MDCT) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), have been developed, currently serving as the most promising noninvasive imaging tests for the diagnosis of coronary artery disease.⁵

In this paper, we present the case of a patient with multiple associated comorbidities, admitted to the cardiology clinic several times for multiple recurrent acute episodes of ischemic coronary artery disease, where modern imaging technologies allowed the establishment of a complex diagnosis and the initiation of appropriate therapeutic procedures.

CASE REPORT

A 67-year-old male, with a history of multivessel coronary artery disease associated with type 2 non-insulindependent diabetes mellitus and stage 3 chronic kidney disease, was admitted to the Cardio Med Medical Center in Tîrgu Mureş, Romania, presenting constrictive chest pain with sudden onset, lasting more than 20 minutes, radiating in the left upper limb, and associated with rest dyspnea and one episode of Adam-Stokes syncope.

Seven years prior to this presentation, the patient underwent a coronary angiography, which revealed an acute thrombotic stenosis on the anterior descending coronary artery (Figure 1A), treated successfully by the implantation of a drug-eluting stent with optimal results and TIMI III post-procedural flow (Figure 1B).

The patient gave informed consent allowing the publication of his data, and the institution where the patient had been admitted approved the publication of the case.

In addition to the typical signs and symptoms of acute coronary syndrome (ACS) mentioned above, physical examination revealed stage 2 arterial hypertension (blood pressure value 160/100 mmHg) and chronic heart failure.

Laboratory investigations showed elevated levels of serum biomarkers characterizing hepatic, renal, and pancreatic function such as: ALAT: 56 IU/L, ASAT: 123 IU/L, eGFR: 48.8–54.6 mL/min/1.73 m2 (Cockroft-Gault formula), blood glucose: 220 mg/dL. The electrocardiogram showed sinus rhythm, intermediate QRS axis, a heart frequency of 64 beats/minute, and the presence of a major right bundle branch block.

Coronary angiography revealed a minimal in-stent restenosis in the previously implanted stent and the development of new lesions in all three major coronary arteries: a 70% stenosis in the distal part of the left main coronary

FIGURE 1. Coronary angiography. **A** – significant stenosis in the left coronary artery (arrow); **B** – post-intervention aspect, with no residual stenosis (arrow)

1 mm

stent in the left main coronary artery (Figure 1B), a 2.75 × 15 mm drug-eluting stent in the intermediary branch, and a 3×23 mm drug-eluting stent in the right coronary artery, with optimal results and TIMI III flow in all territories. The lesion in the LAD remained untreated as it was not hemodynamically significant.

Following the interventional treatment, the patient was treated with anti-ischemic drugs, lipid-lowering drugs, diuretics, and antiarrhythmic drugs, with a favorable evolution.

At the 1-year follow-up, the patient reported the onset of a new chest pain for which he underwent an MRI study, an echocardiographic assessment, and a new coronary angiography. Despite several myocardial ischemic events, MRI showed no evidence of myocardial fibrosis of the left ventricle, and all structural and functional parameters of the myocardium were within normal range. Echocardiography revealed a calcified posterior mitral ring, a stage I/ II mitral regurgitation, a stage I aortic regurgitation, lowered contractility of the left ventricle, decreased motility of the lateral wall of the left ventricle, and increased echogenicity of the posterior part of the pericardium. Coronary angiography identified new lesions in the coronary tree, however not significant, namely a 50% stenosis in the third segment of the anterior descending coronary artery and a minimal in-stent restenosis, without any indication for revascularization.

Δ В 1 mm 1 mm 10 10 20 30 40 20 30 40 mm mm mm mm 0 A Length (9.5mm) 255 [D]

FIGURE 3. Optical coherence tomography distal to the stent implanted in the LAD. A – significant vulnerable coronary plaque (arrow); **B** – plaque treated by implantation of a coronary stent (arrow), well apposed to the vessel wall and with no plaque protrusion

restenosis (arrows)

artery (Figure 1A), a 50% stenosis on the left anterior descending coronary (LAD), an ostial stenosis of the intermediary branch and a 70% long stenosis of the proximal right coronary artery.

The patient received interventional treatment consisting in the implantation of a 3.5×12 mm drug-eluting After 3 weeks, the patient returned with acute chest pain, therefore a new coronary angiography was performed in emergency, which did not reveal any significant difference compared to the previous examination from an angiographic point of view. Therefore, an OCT examination was performed in order to evaluate in detail all new coronary lesions and to detect a possible vulnerable plaque responsible for the symptomatology. OCT showed a left main stent with well-apposed struts and good intimal coverage, without neointimal hyperplasia or neoatherosclerotic plaque inside the stented segment (Figure 2). At the same time, OCT visualized an atherosclerotic plaque in the proximal LAD, characterized by a large lipid pool and a thin fibrous cap of 18 microns, being therefore classified as a vulnerable plaque (Figure 3A).

As the plaque was characterized as unstable based on the OCT aspect and was highly symptomatic at the same time, the lesion was treated by implanting a new, 3 × 15 mm drug-eluting stent, preceded by balloon dilatation. Control OCT following stent placement showed good results, with compression of the plaque against the vessel wall, without luminal protrusion or edge dissections (Figure 3B).

At this stage, all therapeutic decisions were guided through OCT adjunctive imaging, leading to an optimal final outcome, with TIMI III flow in the entire coronary tree.

DISCUSSION

Acute coronary syndromes represent a major cause of cardiovascular morbidity and mortality, due to the significant reduction of myocardial perfusion, caused by the alteration in blood supply.⁶ The vast majority of ACSs result from the progression of an atherosclerotic process, a chronic condition that leads to plaque formation.⁷ The gold standard for emergency diagnosis in all ACSs is represented by coronary angiography, an invasive imaging technique that provides important information about the location and severity of the lesions, at the same time offering the possibility to perform the therapeutic intervention consisting in stent implantation immediately.

Besides coronary angiography, novel intracoronary imaging methods are able to provide a more accurate visualization of the lesion. OCT and intravascular ultrasound (IVUS) are two of the most widely used invasive imaging techniques, being useful in characterizing the vulnerability degree of coronary plaques, especially in patients who are considered to be at high risk of cardiovascular events.⁸ As the patients continue to be exposed to the risk of cardiovascular events due to stent thrombosis, stent restenosis, or the development of new stenoses in the coronary tree even after treating the acute condition, the careful follow-up of all patients with a history of stent implantation is of extreme importance.⁶ These new events can occur especially due to the dynamic nature of atheromatous plaque progression that can develop even faster after a stenting procedure.

OCT is an invasive imaging method that allows the interventionist to analyze the micromorphology of coronary arteries and the characteristics of restenotic tissue within the implanted stent.^{6,9,10} At the same time, OCT presents a high resolution and numerous advantages for the study of coronary stents such as the possibility of quantifying the stent diameter and area, or detecting coronary artery dissections or stent malposition. Also, OCT is the first-choice technique to measure the thickness of the fibrous cap (a significant predictor of coronary plaque vulnerability), and to assess other characteristics of plaque vulnerability such as macrophage infiltration, lipid accretion, intracoronary thrombus, or neointimal rupture. Compared to IVUS, OCT can also recognize calcium deposited in the coronary artery wall. However, its main impediment is poor axial penetration, which precludes a precise estimation of the vascular remodeling process.^{1,9,11}

Furthermore, OCT is frequently used as a guide during coronary angiography and in the assessment of vascular response following a percutaneous coronary implantation. The association of OCT to standard angiography can help to detect the vulnerable plaques, providing vital information about the therapeutic strategy to follow, balloon selection, or stent dimensions. In bifurcation lesions, the reconstruction of OCT data into 3D images can determine the location of the main artery and the position of the side artery, guiding the wire progression across a side branch over the stent insertion in the main artery.^{10,11} In addition, OCT can appreciate several complications that can occur in the poststenting period, such as incomplete stent strut coverage, in-stent restenosis, stent thrombosis, or neoatherosclerosis, providing relevant insights into the process of progression or endothelial healing over the stented area, incomplete stent apposition or stent strut coverage.^{11,12}

However, OCT has some limitations in the assessment of coronary plaque vulnerability. The major limitation, which results from the limited penetration, is the inability to recognize the necrotic cores of the vulnerable coronary plaque. Moreover, OCT may require supplementary contrast use due to the fact that blood flow may influence OCT images.¹¹

In our case, OCT was extremely useful for differentiating a possible intra-stent thrombosis or restenosis from a vulnerable plaque, as a cause for angina symptoms. The coronary angiography aspect remained unchanged from the previous examination and showed no severe lesions, therefore the etiology of the new-onset angina remained unclear. OCT was able to identify the presence of a vulnerable plaque inside the coronary tree, which was responsible for the symptomatology, despite being hemodynamically non-significant. The entire revascularization procedure was guided by OCT, which was also useful for the evaluation of the previously implanted stents and their endothelial coverage, as well as the complete apposition of the newly implanted stent. This intracoronary imaging technique revealed permeable stents, without any signs of neointimal hyperplasia or neoatherosclerotic plaque formation inside the previously implanted stents, at the same time being able to identify the target lesion. The vulnerable plaque identified by OCT, with a large lipid pool and a thin fibrous cap, was the lesion responsible for the new onset of angina symptoms.

The case reported here represented a complex condition of a patient with severe recurrent angina pectoris and multiple cardiovascular comorbidities (type 2 diabetes mellitus and stage III chronic kidney disease). The particularity of this case consists in the fact that the patient presented at seven years after the implantation of a coronary stent with the same symptomatology, and the complex coronary artery imaging techniques demonstrated the progression of the disease with the development of multiple serial new stenoses, which required the implantation of new coronary stents. Moreover, after 1 year, the patient returned with severe chest pain caused by the development of a new vulnerable plaque. In this case, we faced an accelerated and progressive atherosclerotic process, probably augmented by the significant comorbidities.

CONCLUSION

This case accentuates the importance of the new intracoronary imaging techniques in monitoring the evolution of patients with implanted coronary stents. Cardiovascular comorbidities may have a direct influence on the atherosclerotic process, leading to the occurrence of new events, years after the acute episode. Invasive imaging techniques are currently considered extremely useful in achieving a personalized therapy in patients with coronary artery disease and high cardiovascular risk. One of the most important imaging techniques of this kind is OCT, which can provide relevant information on plaque vulnerability and intra-stent plaque formation.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Nothing to declare.

REFERENCES

- Thom T, Haase N, Rosamond W, et al. Heart disease and stroke statistics – 2006 update: a report from the American Heart Association Statistics Committee and Stroke Statistics Subcommittee. Circulation 2006;113:e85-e151. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.105.171600.
- 2. Mackay J, Mensah GA. The Atlas of Heart Disease and Stroke. Available at: http://www.who.int/cardiovascular_diseases/ resources/atlas/en/
- 3. Benedek T, Mester A, Benedek A, Rat N, Opincariu D, Chitu M. Assessment of Coronary Plaque Vulnerability in Acute Coronary Syndromes using Optical Coherence Tomography and Intravascular Ultrasound. A Systematic Review. Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies. 2016;2:173-184. doi: 10.1515/ jce-2016-0028.
- 4. Nyulas T, Morariu M, Chitu M, et al. Positive Remodeling as a Biomarker of Plaque Vulnerability-at the Border between Invasive and Noninvasive Assessment. Journal of Interdisciplinary Medicine. 2017;2:27-30. doi: 10.1515/jim-2017-0021.
- 5. Kiyoshi H, Kazuo K, Satoshi U. Clinical utility and significance of intravascular Ultrasound and Optical Coherence Tomography in guiding percutaneous coronary interventions. Circ J. 2015;79:24–33. doi: 10.1253/circj.CJ-14-1044.
- Zhang YJ, Pang S, Chen XY, et al. Comparison of intravascular ultrasound guided versus angiography guided drug eluting stent implantation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Cardiovasc Disord. 2015;15:153. doi: 10.1186/s12872-015-0144-8.
- 7. Leite WF, Ramires JA, Moreira LF, Strunz CM, Mangione JA. Correlation between C-Reactive Protein in Peripheral Vein and Coronary Sinus in Stable and Unstable Angina. Arq Bras Cardiol. 2015;104:202–208. doi: 10.5935/abc.20140188.
- Benedek E, Stanescu A, Orzan M, Rat N, Kovacs I, Suciu Zs. Characteristics of Neoatherosclerosis Within Implanted Coronary Stents in Patients with Acute Coronary Syndromes. Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies. 2016;2:19–26. doi: 10.1515/jce-2016-0004.
- 9. MaT, YuM, LiJ, et al. Multi-Frequency Intravascular Ultrasound (IVUS) Imaging. IEEE Trans Ultrason Ferroelectr Freq Control. 2015;62:97-107. doi: 10.1109/TUFFC.2014.006679.
- Garcia-Garcia HM, Gogas BD, Serruys PW, Bruining N. IVUS-based imaging modalities for tissue characterization: similarities and differences. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2011;27:215-224. doi: 10.1007/s10554-010-9789-7.
- Zhang BC, Karanasos A, Regar E. OCT demonstrating neoatherosclerosis as part of the continuous process of coronary artery disease. Herz. 2015;40:845–854. doi: 10.1007/ s00059-015-4343-y.
- Mehanna EA, Attizzani GF, Kyono H, Hake M, Bezerra HG. Assessment of coronary stent by optical coherence tomography, methodology and definitions. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2011;27:259–269. doi: 10.1007/s10554-010-9793-y.

About JCE

EDITORIAL PROCESS

All manuscripts submitted to JCE will be first subject to a technical review, including quality check of all the files submitted, including tables, figures and references. Plagiarism check will be performed prior to referring the manuscript for review, in order to identify any possible fraud or scientific misconduct.

After technical review and anti-plagiarism assessment, the articles will be referred for review following a doubleblinded review procedure. Reviewers can be suggested by the authors, however selection of the reviewers will be made by the editors, according to their expertise in the field of the article. The identity of the reviewers will not be disclosed to the authors, as well as the identity of the authors will not be disclosed to the reviewers.

The possible editorial decisions following the review procedure are: accepted, minor revisions required, major revisions required or rejected.

The editorial decision will be communicated to the authors as soon as the review process has been finalized. In case of revisions, the revised article will be sent to the reviewers, who will decide on a new recommendation for revision, acceptance or rejection. The estimated time from the submission to first decision is approximately 4 weeks, and from the final revision to acceptance approximately 2 weeks.

Prior to publication, all corresponding authors will receive a proof of their article in order to confirm the accuracy of the text or suggest modifications.

PUBLICATION ETHICS AND PUBLICATION MALPRACTICE STATEMENT

The Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies adheres to the COPE principles of transparency and best practice in scholarly publishing. The Journal ensures an equal treatment for all articles by the Editor, Editorial team and journal reviewers, and has strict rules for confidentiality, disclosures, conflict of interest and authorship. At the same time, the Journal has strict regulations against publication fraud and plagiarism and well defined procedures to be taken if a publication fraud is suspected.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

All participants in the peer-review and publication process — not only authors but also peer reviewers, editors, and editorial board members of journals — must consider their conflicts of interest when fulfilling their roles in the process of article review and publication and must disclose all relationships that could be viewed as potential conflicts of interest.

A conflict of interest exists when professional judgment concerning a primary interest (such as patients' welfare or the validity of research) may be influenced by a secondary interest (such as financial gain). Perceptions of conflict of interest are as important as actual conflicts of interest.

All manuscripts must acknowledge any possible conflict of interest related to the manuscript. If there is no conflict of interest in relation to the work performed or to the preparation of the manuscript, the authors should state that there are no conflict oif interest in relation to the manuscript. All the authors should also acknowledge any kind of material support, financial support or funding grants related to the work described in the manuscript.

Reviewers will be asked at the time they are asked to critique a manuscript if they have conflicts of interest that could complicate their review. Reviewers must disclose to editors any conflicts of interest that could bias their opinions of the manuscript, and should recuse themselves from reviewing specific manuscripts if the potential for bias exists. Reviewers must not use knowledge of the work they're reviewing before its publication to further their own interests.

Editors and Journal Staff Editors who make final decisions about manuscripts will recuse themselves from editorial decisions if they have conflicts of interest or relationships that pose potential conflicts related to articles under consideration. Editorial staff will not use information gained through working with manuscripts for private gain. In cases where the Managing Editor has any conflict of interest in connection with a manuscript, the entire work related to the review process of that manuscript will be undertaken by the Editor in Chief. In cases where the Editor in Chief has any conflict of interest in relation to a manuscript, the entire work related to the review process of that manuscript will be undertaken by the Managing Editor. In cases where both the Managing Editor and the Editor in Chief have any conflict of interest in relation to a manuscript, the entire work related to the review process of that manuscript will be undertaken by another member of that manuscript will be undertaken by another member of the editorial board.

Submissions from members of the editorial board, editors and employees of the journal will be handled by the Editor in Chief, who will allocate the manuscripts for review to independent and blinded reviewers. Submissions from members of the owner institution will be assigned for review to members of the editorial board or external reviewers, taking into consideration the necessity to avoid any potential conflict of interest in the process of reviewer allocation.

Editorial manuscripts sent by members of the editorial board, following an invitation by the Editor-in-Chief, will undergo a review process in the editorial office.

CONFIDENTIALITY

Editors of JCE will not share information regarding the manuscripts submitted to JCE to any other than the authors and the reviewers. At the time of reviewer allocation, reviewers will be instructed to keep the manuscripts and associated material strictly confidential. Reviewers should not publicly discuss author's work and must not retain any manuscript for their personal use.

In case of manuscript rejection, the full content of the manuscript will be deleted from the editorial content of the Journal. In case of manuscript acceptance and publication, the Journal will keep copied of all the manuscript-related materials for at least three years.

The identity of the reviewers will not be revealed to authors, under no circumstances.

HUMAN AND ANIMAL RIGHTS

The authors should make sure that all the experiments on humans or animals are in accordance with the guiding principles described in the Declaration of Helsinki. Animal experiments should comply with the institutional and national guidelines or regulations for laboratory animals. Informed consent should be obtained from all the subjects participating in any experiment or clinical study and all the clinical studies should obtain the approval from the ethics committee of the institutions where the study is carried out, prior to initiation of experiments or studies.

When reporting research involving human data, authors should indicate whether the procedures followed have been assessed by the responsible review committee (institutional and national), or if no formal ethics committee is available, were in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration as revised in 2013 (www.wma.net/en/30publica tions/10policies/b3/ index.html). If doubt exists whether the research was conducted in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration, the authors must explain the rationale for their approach and demonstrate that the institutional review body explicitly approved the doubtful aspects of the study.

When reporting experiments on animals, authors should indicate whether institutional and national standards for the care and use of laboratory animals were followed. Further guidance on animal research ethics is available from the International Association of Veterinary Editors' Consensus Author Guidelines on Animal Ethics and Welfare (http://veteditors.org/ethicsconsensusguidelines.html).

PROTECTION OF RESEARCH PARTICIPANTS

In order to respect the patient's right to privacy, no information related to patients' identification data, such as names, images or hospital identification codes should be included in the manuscript, unless there is a clear written approval obtained from the patient for this. This signed approval should be sent to the editorial office along with the manuscript.

Identifying information, including names, initials, or hospital numbers, should not be published in written descriptions, photographs, or pedigrees unless the information is essential for scientific purposes and the patient (or parent or guardian) gives written informed consent for publication. Informed consent for this purpose requires that an identifiable patient be shown the manuscript to be published. When informed consent has been obtained, it should be indicated in the published article.

SCIENTIFIC MISCONDUCT

Scientific misconduct includes but is not necessarily limited to data fabrication; data falsification including deceptive manipulation of images; and plagiarism. All manuscript submitted to JCE will be first subject to a plagiarism check, that will be performed prior to referring the manuscript for review, in order to identity any possible fraud or scientific misconduct. The journal will use highly specialized anti-plagiarism softwares and if any suspicion of scientific misconduct is identified, the standard procedure recommended by COPE (Committee on Publication Ethics) will be followed.

CLINICAL TRIALS

Authors of manuscripts related to clinical trials should register the clinical trial in the official clinical trial re-

lated public registries prior to submission to JCE, following the rules stated by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors. Information related to registration of clinical trials can be found at ClinicalTrials.gov. In case of clinical trials, the trial registration number should be mentioned at the end of the abstract. Whenever a trial registration number is available, the authors should list this number the first time they use the trial acronym.

Instructions for authors

MANUSCRIPT SUBMISSION

All manuscripts should be submitted via e-mail to **office@jce.ro**.

The journal does not have article processing charges nor article submission charges.

The submission should include the following attachments:

1. Cover letter: all manuscripts submitted to JCE should be accompanied by a cover letter, signed by the corresponding author on behalf of all co-authors, stating that the reported study and manuscript are original and have not been published elsewhere, and the manuscript has not been submitted "in extenso" to any other journal. All disclosures relating to the preparation of the manuscript should be mentioned in the cover letter. The corresponding author should state clearly whether or not there are any conflicts of interest.

2. License to publish: The Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies requires authors of original papers to assign copyright of their published contributions to the journal. A model of the License to Publish is available at **www.jce.ro**.

Authorship is based on the following 4 criteria:

- 1. Substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work; or the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; AND
- 2. Drafting the work or revising it critically for important intellectual content; AND
- 3. Final approval of the version to be published; AND
- 4. Agreement to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved. In addition to being accountable for the parts of the work he or she has done, an author should be able to identify which co-authors are responsible for specific other parts of the work. In addition, authors should have confidence in the integrity of the

contributions of their co-authors. All those designated as authors should meet all four criteria for authorship, and all who meet the four criteria should be identified as authors. Those who do not meet all four criteria should be acknowledged.

If authors request removal or addition of an author after manuscript submission or publication, journal editors should seek an explanation and signed statement of agreement for the requested change from all listed authors and from the author to be removed or added.

The corresponding author is the one individual who takes primary responsibility for communication with the journal during the manuscript submission, peer review, and publication process, and typically ensures that all the journal's administrative requirements, such as providing details of authorship, ethics committee approval, clinical trial registration documentation, and gathering conflict of interest forms and statements, are properly completed, although these duties may be delegated to one or more coauthors.

Authors should not submit the same manuscript simultaneously to more than one journal, in the same or different language.

MANUSCRIPT TYPES

The Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies accepts the following categories of articles:

ORIGINAL RESEARCH

Manuscripts should be word processed. The manuscript must contain the title of the article, the authors' names, qualifications and address/es.

Peer Review: all articles undergo initial screening for suitability for the Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies.

The length of contributions: ideally contributions should be no more than 4,000 words, including tables and figures. Suitable papers are then peer reviewed by two or more referees. Additional specialist advice may be sought

if necessary, for example, from a statistician, before a final decision is made by the Editor-in-Chief.

An original research article should include a short **Abstract** of no more than 300 words, using the following headings: Background, Aim of the study, Material and Methods, Results and Conclusions.

The manuscript should be structured as follows:

1. Introduction/Background: This introduces the aim of the study and the corresponding research hypothesis/es.

2. Material and methods: This section should describe all experimental details, research methodology, and study groups. The methodology should be detailed enough to allow reproducibility of the experiments. Give full descriptions of all equipment used (Type, Manufacturer, Town, Country). Details of statistical analysis should be reported here together with a level of significance [α value]. Authors should provide details of the statistical software package used. (name, version, producer, town, country). Abbreviations of standard SI units of measurement should be employed. Declaration of Helsinki: The authors should state that their study complied with the Declaration of Helsinki, that the locally appointed ethics committee approved the research protocol and that written informed consent was obtained from the subjects (or their guardians) before the commencement of the study. Where animal are involved, the authors should state that their study complies with their institutional guidelines for the care and use of laboratory animals.

3. Results: This section should present the data arising from the experiments and their statistical significance. Do not discuss these findings in the Result Section.

4. Discussions: This section should contain a detailed analysis and interpretation of the results. Results should not be repeated in the Discussion section.

5. Conclusions: This presents the conclusions deriving from the outcome of the study and their clinical significance if appropriate.

CASE REPORTS

Case reports are intended for the presentation of interesting cases of cardiovascular emergencies encountered in clinical practice and should refer toactual and uncommon cases.

The report should have an abstract limited to 200 words, structured in the following manner: Introduction, Case presentation, and Conclusions.

The manuscriptshould be no more than a maximumof 2000 words, excluding references, figures, and figure legends. It should be structured, Introduction, Case Presentation, Discussions, and Conclusions. A case presentation should have a maximum of four authors, twenty references, and five figures.

CASE SERIES

Case series should include an abstract limited to 200 words, structured, Introduction, Case series presentation, and Conclusions.

The manuscript should be no more than 2000 words excluding references, tables, figures and figure legends. Case series should have a maximum of four authors, twenty references, and five figures.

IMAGES IN CARDIOVASCULAR EMERGENCIES

This category is intended to facilitate the publishing of representative images related to any pathology representing a cardiovascular emergency. Accepted images may be published on the cover of the Journal. Images should be submitted as a figure accompanied by a clinical message that contains a description of the case and a detailed explanation of the figure, using a maximum of 300 words. For images in cardiovascular emergencies, the number of authors should be limited to four and the number of references to 10.

REVIEWS

The Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies publishes review papers in any field of cardiovascular emergencies, of interest at international level. Review articles should include a non-structured abstract of no more than 200 words with a maximum of 6000 words excluding references, tables, and figures.

CLINICAL UPDATE

The Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies publishes update articles that describe current advances in any clinical field related to cardiovascular emergencies. Articles should include a non-structured abstract of no more than 200 words with a maximum of 4500 words excluding references, tables, and figures.

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Letters to the editor should address either a recently published article in the Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies, or a new topic in the field of cardiovascular emergencies. Concerning a letter, discussing a recently published article, the comments contained in the letter will be forwarded to the authors of the original paper who will be invited to respond. Any response will be published in the same journal issue as the letter to the editor. A letter to the editor should be no longer than 500 words, 5 references, and three authors. No abstract is required.

EDITORIAL

Editorials should address either a particular topic that is currently of interest in the field of cardiovascular emergencies or to an article which is published in the same number of the journal. The number of references should not exceed twenty-five in total.

MANUSCRIPT CONTENT

Style and spelling: Authors, whose first language is not English, are requested to have their manuscripts checked carefully, preferably by an English native–speaker, before submission, to expedite the review process.

Manuscript format: The manuscript must be submitted as a Word document and should be presented in the following order:

- Title page.
- Abstract, or a summary of case reports (references should not be included in abstracts or summaries).
- Main text separated under appropriate headings and subheadings using the following hierarchy: BOLD CAPS, bold lower case, Plain text, italics.
- Tables should be in Word format and placed in the main text where the table is first cited. Tables must be cited in the main text in numerical order.
- Acknowledgements, Competing Interests, Funding, and all other required statements.
- Reference list.
- Images must be uploaded as separate files (view further details under the Figures/illustrations section). All images must be cited within the main text in numerical order, and legends should be provided at the end of the manuscript. Appendices should be uploaded using the File Designation "Supplementary File" and cited in the main text.

The contents of your manuscript should be arranged in the following order:

1. Title page – should include: (1) the title of the article;

(2) the name(s) of authors; (3) the institutional affiliations of the authors; (4) the position, institution, and location of all authors; (5) the telephone number, fax number and e-mail address of the corresponding author; (6) disclosure of grants, contracts and any other form of financial support received for the study.

- **2. Abstract** an abstract prepared in accordance to the type of the manuscript.
- 3. Keywords between 3 and 6 keywords.
- **4. Full text** All manuscripts should be typed doublespaced, in Times New Roman 12 fonts, using Word format. References, tables and figures should be cited in numerical order, as they appear in the text. The abbreviations should be explained the first time they appear in the text, followed by the abbreviation in brackets.
- **5. Acknowledgements** should indicate clearly any source of funding received for the study, including grants, research contracts or any form of financial support.
- **6. References.** References should be cited in numerical order, as they appear in the text, and should be indicated in superscript following the end of the sentence or the end of the part of the phrase they refer to.
- **7. Tables** should be typed on separate pages at the end of the manuscript and should be numbered in Arabic numerals in the order of mention in the text. The abbreviations used in the table should be explained in a footnote below the table. Tables should not repeat the text and should be clear enough to be self-explanatory.
- 8. Figures should be prepared in TIF or JPG format, at a resolution of minimum 300 dpi. For figures reproduced or adapted from another source, this should be labeled as "Reproduced with permission from..." or "Adapted with permission from..." and should be accompanied by written permission from both the author and publisher of the original material. Figures should be combined with a legend which clearly describes the illustration.

REFERENCE STYLE

The journal will publish the reference list according to the style of Index Medicus (or spelled out if not listed in Index Medicus). List all the authors in each reference following the format and punctuation indicated below as examples:

Reference to an article

1. Benedek I, Gyongyosi M, Benedek T. A prospective regional registry of ST-elevation myocardial infarction in Central Romania: impact of the Stent for Life Initiative recommendations on patient outcomes. Am Heart J. 2013;166:457-465. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2013.03.033.

Reference to a book

2. Nichols WW, Rourke MF. Aging, High Blood Pressure and Disease in Human. 3rd ed. London/Melbourne: Lea and Febiger, 1990.

Reference to a chapter in a book

3. Nichols WW, O'Rourke MF. Aging, high blood pressure and disease in humans. In: Arnold E, ed. McDonald's Blood Flow in Arteries: Theoretical, Experimental and Clinical Principles. 3rd ed. London/Melbourne/Auckland: Lea and Febiger, 1990; p. 398–420.

Reference to a webpage

4. Panteghini M. Recommendations on use of biochemical markers in acute coronary syndrome: IFCC proposals. eJIFCC 14. Available from: http://www.ifcc.org/ejifcc/ vol14no2/1402062003014n.htm [Accessed 28 May 2004]

COMPLAINTS

In cases where the authors wish to file a complaint, please contact the editorial office:

Journal of Cardiovascular Emergencies

Str. 22 Decembrie 1989 nr. 76–78, Tîrgu Mureş, Romania E-mail: office@jce.ro

Please describe the reason for complaining and specify the address for correspondence. Where the complaint is related to the editorial process, related to a manuscript, please include the name of the manuscript and the date the manuscript was submitted. The Editor-in-Chief, together with the editorial office will analyze the complaint and will answer in maximum three working days.